## Syphilis Case Report and Data Entry Manual

**STD PROGRAM** 





You can get this document in other languages, large print, braille, or a format you prefer. Contact Yuritzy Gonzalez at 503-269-0305 or email Yuritzy.A.Gonzalez-Pena@dhsoha. state.edu. We accept all relay calls or you can dial 711.

## Contents

>>>	Contents	3
>>>	Background information for case investigation	5
>>>	General ORPHEUS guidance and best practices	6
>>>	Orpheus home screen	8
>>>	Settings1	4
>>>	Person record1	8
>>>	Demographics pane2	2
>>>	Labs tab	5
>>>	eCR tab4	2
>>>	Clinical tab4	4
>>>	Treatment tab4	8
>>>	Risks tab5	0
>>>	Comorb tab5	8
>>>	Contacts tab5	9
>>>	Epilinks tab6	9
>>>	Docs tab7	1
>>>	Letters tab7	'4
>>>	Log tab7	8
>>>	Notes tab7	9

>>	Ho	w То	84
	$\gg$	Transfer a new diagnosed case or contact to another county	84
	$\gg$	Accept contact transfer	84
	$\gg$	Update an address	86
	>>	Determine the residence of a case	86
	$\gg$	Remove a linked ELR and link to another case	87
	>>	Process an ELR and find Orpheus records	89
	$\gg$	Link an ELR to an existing Orpheus record with	
		different names	92
	$\gg$	Process an eCR and find eCR records for a patient	92
	$\gg$	Duplicate an ELR	93
	>>	Reading an ELR	97
	>>	Reach technical support	99
>>	Ар	pendix	. 100
	$\gg$	CDC required and core variables	. 100
	$\gg$	Disposition codes	. 101

# Background information for case investigation

This manual is intended to introduce new disease case investigators to STDs investigation in Orpheus (The Oregon Public Health Epidemiologists' User System). Orpheus is a joint database development and integration effort co-sponsored by the Acute and Communicable Disease Prevention (ACDP) and the HIV, Sexually Transmitted Disease and Tuberculosis (HST) Programs within the Oregon Public Health Division. Orpheus is an integrated electronic disease surveillance system intended for local and state public health epidemiologists and disease investigators to efficiently manage communicable disease reports. Orpheus is a person-centered database where a person record is associated with a case record. Each case record is divided into tabs and this document is organized by the case's tabs. All data and screenshots in this document are fictitious.

Information gathered during a case investigation helps prevent new infections and helps the program understand the epidemiology of each disease. Information gathered during a disease investigation informs the work of epidemiologists and policy makers at local public health authorities (LPHAs), Oregon Health Authority (OHA) and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC).

# General ORPHEUS guidance and best practices

This manual provides data entry guidance and HST's recommended best practices. Local public health authorities (LPHAs) are welcome to supplement this guidance to suit local purposes. Consult local communicable diseases leaders for local policies and procedures that supplement this guidance, if applicable.

Reporting cases includes creating a case in Orpheus with complete information on the core variables. Report STDs within one local health authority working day. Information can be gathered from electronic health records or electronic lab records. If an LPHA receives a lab report that does not meet the presumptive or confirmed definition for syphilis, open a case with an under investigation status. If further documentation supports a confirmed or presumptive status, change the case status. For disease case investigations, you must complete all required fields.

#### **Best practices**

When answering questions in the Clinical tab and Risk tab, follow these best practices:

- With a few exceptions, leave any unasked questions blank. This may be necessary if your interview was interrupted and will be finished later.
- Single choice questions: Yes, No, Refused or Unknown
  - » Click "Yes" or "No" when applicable.
  - » Click "Refused" if the case declined to answer. The case does not need to use the word "refused."
  - » Click "Unknown" if the case cannot definitively answer.
- Multiple-choice questions: Select "all that apply" or "none."
  - » If a multiple-choice question has a long list of options, it will have a scroll bar. You may need to scroll to see the "None" answer.
- Answering a question will advance the questionnaire to the next question. You can also click the navigation arrow to advance to the next question.

#### Copying and pasting into Orpheus

When you need to copy and paste, Orpheus is more responsive when using the keyboard shortcuts "Control+C" to copy and "Control+V" to paste. Right-clicking on the mouse is slower and less responsive than keyboard shortcuts. When pasting something from outside Orpheus, it will often use a font that is very difficult to read. After pasting, pressing "Control+Z" once will change the font to the Orpheus default. Pressing "Control+Z" a second time will remove whatever was pasted.

#### **Multiple Orpheus windows**

Orpheus allows you to have multiple windows open at the same time. To open a new window from any screen, open the "Window" menu in the ribbon and click "New Window." You can also navigate between multiple windows from this menu.

💜 Orpheus Dev (WTOHAFMSL02   EpiTest   epitest.oha.s	tate.or.us)					
File Edit View Insert Format Records Scripts	Window Help					
	New Window					
Records Layout: Menu View As:	Show Window Hide Window Minimize Win	v dow	•			
Orpheus ste	Tile Horizontal Tile Vertically Cascade Wind Bring All to Fro	lly lows ont	s	hift+F4		
🕂 New Case Investigatio	n I Orpheus Dev	Cases	7 ELR	6 Conta	acts 11	To Do 1
Reports Exports	5	Days En 30 He	teric patitis	Misc CD	Syphilis	MDRO
Search		D Va	ccine-preventable rtussis	Animal		Env Exp
Cases Cases (identified)		🗆 Ve	ctor-borne	STD	ABC	ingen ind sol

### Orpheus home screen

The home screen provides navigation within the Orpheus system. Below are the key features you should become familiar with before managing your cases.

$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$	Developmen	nt Vers	ion												
Inplices LHD Menu	Yunity Gonzalez Pe	na • OPHD	,												
					-										
+ New Case Investigation	Cases	Contacts	4 ELR 60	fransfers	39 To Do	43	Recent	61 eCR	(						
Reports Exports	Active by Epi	31118	by Disease 202										Disp	staying mo	st recent 100 car
	2	_	It to make a	terror I	Austral Research 1			and the D						-	Concession in the local division of the loca
Search	All Active 2	All Cour	ties 2	All Fois	A number of the set		incon	spece. La							ListCas
Cases Cases (identified)	Par Prove S	Per Contr		Her Char G									- 2	1	Refres
Cases (de-identified)	Disease	Case	Patient					A	je Sea	Onset	Reported	County	- 2	2	3521
People	Chiamydia	515584	Ranger, Santana Annette					2	0 #		07/19/21	Deschutes	C	00	
Contacts	Chlamydia	510885	Tank, Mullins A					3	6 F		07/19/21	Malheur	C	80	
Pregnancies	Chiamydia	510880	Grace, Meyer C					7	7 F		07/19/21	Umatilla	c	00	
ransfers	Chlamydia	510887	Marley, Reynolds					7	3 F		07/19/21	Washington	c	00	
ab Reports	Chiamydia	515555	Sobut, Roy W					2	3 M		07/19/21	Marion	c	8	
LR (CD, STD, TB)	Chianydia	516889	Midkey, Shelton Dillon					0	8 M		07/19/21	Marion	C	8	
CR	Chlamydia	516890	Scooter, Graham Arthur					7	6 M		07/19/21	Marion	c	8	
	Chlamydia	010091	Loki, Copeland Cassandra					4	0 F		07/19/21	Marion	c	8	
Ust	Chlamydia	516892	Hary, Gilbert					4	3. F		07/19/21	Marion	¢	8	
roviders	Chiamydia	515893	Josie, Rose					3	9 F		07/19/21	Polk	C	8	
Orpheus Users	Chianydia	516894	Oliver, Horn R					0	4 F		07/19/21	Marion	c	00	
	Chlamydia	510895	Madison, Spencer						0 54		07/19/21	Polk	с	8	
	Chlamydia	510896	Rosie, Ritter						2 M		07/18/21	Marion	c	81	
By Settings	Chiamydia	516897	Honey, Blanchard Nicole					7	4 . F		07/19/21	Marion	c	8	
OUDE O	Chiamydia	515896	Buddy, Ramos Julian					0	0 14		07/19/21	Polk	c	8	
// Lead	Chiamydia	510899	Monkey, Webb					2	0 M		07/19/21	Marion	¢	(8)	
	Chlamydia	516900	Jake, Peterson Jane						2 F		07/19/21	Polk	с	00	
	Chlamydia	816901	Joey, Fitzgerald Jean					4	2 14		07/19/21	Marion	c	8	
Log Out	Chlamydia	616902	Jasmine, Jensen					2	2 #		07/19/21	Marion	c	8	
	Campy	616903	Bacter, Test 1 Campy					2	1 F	07/15/21	07/22/21	Benton	c	8	
surity Policy	Campy	610904	Bact, Test 2 Cam					2	0 F	07/10/21	07/22/21	Lane	P	8	
ease Notes	Campy	816905	Jejun, Test 3 Camp					3	4 14	00/18/21	07/22/21	Yamhill	c	8	
	Campy	516908	Bacte, Test 4 Cammy						0 F	08/29/21	07/22/21	Josephine	P	8	
	Campy	818907	Coli Test & Cameron							87/12/21	07/22/21	Raine	0	10	

- **New Case, Reports and Exports buttons** These buttons are at the top left of the screen.
  - **Reports:** Click this button to view and create reports of data.
    - » Inside the report's menu, there is a "Tableau" button. Click the "Tableau" button to browse a selection of interactive charts and visualizations using Orpheus data.
    - » The report data is updated overnight and current to yesterday. The reports use few database resources and do not contribute to systemic slowdowns.
  - **Exports:** Click this button to export case and person data. This is mostly used by epidemiologists, leads and data analysts.
  - New Case Investigation: Click this button to create a new case record for STDs, confirmed, presumptive, suspect or under investigation, from a faxed or provider phone call report.

**Cases, ELR, Contacts, To Do, Recent, and eCR tabs** — Click each tab to navigate between them. The order of the tabs might be different than your home screen. The order is based on your preference and can be change on settings. See the "Settings" chapter.

- **Cases tab:** The Cases tab shows a list of cases. Your user settings determine which cases are listed.
  - » Active by Epi tab: This tab shows active cases where the "Local Epi" field is assigned to you. You can also view cases assigned to a specified user or, if the "All Epis" box is checked, to all users.
  - **» By Disease tab:** This tab shows cases separated by disease, for example, STD, syphilis cases.
  - **» Refresh button:** If the content in each tab does not automatically appear or update, click the "Refresh" button to populate or update the tab's content.
  - **» List Cases button:** Click this button to open a line list of the cases shown in the cases tab.

Choose between several different line list display formats from the drop-down menu at the top of the page. Orpheus will remember the line list in the background, so try each and see what you like:

- STD case list allows you to see specific fields such as "Stage."
- Standard case list is the default format for line lists.
- Address case list includes the cases' addresses.
- Notes case list includes the text and details of ToDo Notes.

C F	Case List STD	ľ
	Name A	4
ry	Rostek, Lottie	
	Race, Test	
ry	Hey, Arnold	
	Smith, Mike Q	
	Krystofiak, Lorraine E	

When you open a case record from the line list, Orpheus will remember the line list in the background. You can then navigate between the cases using the "Next" and "Previous" buttons. Return to the line list by clicking the case record's "List" button.



If you navigate outside of the list, such as by going into the Person record or another case for the person, the list will not be saved.

**» Custom List button:** This button is used to customize which exact cases show up on your Cases tab. Type or paste a list of case IDs into

the "Custom List" menu. Then click "OK" to view these cases in the By Disease tab. When working on multiple cases at once, you can paste or type a list of case IDs.

- **Contacts tab:** This tab allows you to customize the way you view your contacts. You can sort contacts by days, county and assigned epi and whether they are incomplete records.
  - » Days box: The box allows you to select the timeframe of ELRs shown in the pane.
  - » County: The default is your assigned county.
- Clear OK Paste or type in a list of cases: 516965 2005698 List Cases Refresh Custom List
- **» Assigned Epi:** The default setting is your name.
- **» List Contacts button:** Click this button to show contact records in a flexible contact list.
- **ELR tab:** The ELR (electronic lab record) tab allows you to view and process ELRs for your county.
  - **» Days box:** The box allows you to select the timeframe of ELRs shown in the pane.
  - **» Unprocessed:** Click this button to show only unprocessed ELRs for your county. This is the default setting.
  - » Processed: Click this button to show only processed ELRs for your county.
  - » Both: Click this button to show both unprocessed and processed.
  - » **Disease:** Click this button and unclick the box "Any disease" to show a specific disease.
  - » County: This box defaults to your assigned county.
  - » **List ELR:** Click this button to open a line list of the ELR shown on the ELR tab.
- **Transfers tab:** The Transfers tab allows you to view cases and contacts transferred from another jurisdiction to your LPHA.
  - **» Refresh button:** If the content in each tab does not automatically appear or update, click the "Refresh" button to populate or update the tab's content.

- **» Case Transfer:** This box shows all the cases transferred to the county assigned on the "To County."
- **» Contact Transfer:** This box shows all the contacts transferred to the county assigned on the "To County."
- **ToDo tab:** This tab shows incomplete to-do/notes.
  - **» Incomplete Notes for:** This box defaults to your name and can be changed to another local epidemiologist (Epi). Changing the name is helpful when covering for another Epi.
  - **»** Just Mine: Click this tab to see ToDo notes assigned to the Epi selected above.
  - **» Unassigned:** Click this tab to see ToDo notes assigned to the local health department (LDH).
  - **» Our Notes:** Click this tab to to see the ToDo notes assigned to the LHDs and to yourself.
  - » **Show Future:** Click this tab to see notes that were set to a date in the future. It is useful to follow up on case's treatment or lab results. Once you click "Show Future," the tab name will change to "Hide Future."
  - » List Cases: Click this button to open a line list of the cases shown on the Cases tab.
  - » List To Dos: Click this button to see all the To Dos assigned to you.
- **Recent tab:** The Recent tab shows the most recent records that you have viewed in Orpheus. Person, Case and ELR records for the same person are shown as separate entries.
- **eCR tab:** The eCR tab allows you to view and process eCRs (electronic case records).
  - **» Days box:** The box allows you to select the timeframe of ELRs (electronic lab records) shown in the pane.
  - **» Unprocessed:** Click this button to show only unprocessed ELRs for your county.
  - **» Processed:** Click this button to show only processed ELRs for your county.
  - » Both: Click this button to show both unprocessed and processed.
  - **» Unproc:** Click this button to list ELRs that have not been processed by LHDs.
  - **»** List eCR: Click this button to open a line list of the eCRs shown on the eCR tab.
  - » **Refresh button:** If the content in each tab does not automatically

appear or update, click the "Refresh" button to populate or update the tab's content.

**3** General search — This bar allows users to search the entire database indiscriminately. The Quick Find Search bar is not recommended since it is more resource intensive for Orpheus than the Custom Search and Reports options.

• Quick find search bar: This bar is a google-like search feature. To search by specific fields, or run a faster search, click the blue magnifying glass when the quick find search bar is blank. This will open the Cases (identified) search feature.



» You must type at least three characters for the Quick Find Search to work.

**Custom search** — These search options are the preferred way to search for people or cases as it uses fewer database resources. The search bar in the upper right corner does a broader search but can contribute to system slowdowns.

- Cases (identified): Click this button to search for anything related to a case.
- **Cases (de-identified):** Click this button to search the de-identified report table for case details, excluding patient details.
- **People:** Click this button to search for a specific person record.
- **Contacts:** Click this button to search for a specific contact of a case. Within this function you may also search for related cases and transfers.
- **Pregnancies:** This search is based on the pregnancy table.
- **Transfers:** Click this button to search county transfers of cases or contacts. This button is not located on the state menu home screen.
- Lab Reports: Click this button to search for test results. This includes processed ELR and other test results that were manually entered into the Labs tab of a case record.
- **ELR Records:** Click this button to search for test results reported by electronic lab report.
  - » Negative test results are automatically processed and ignored by Orpheus. Positive test results for syphilis are manually reviewed and processed by the LPHA. To view negative test results, search for processed ELR records. Not all negative results are reported.
- **eCR Search:** Click this button to search for electronic case reports by demographics and eCR information.
- **Providers:** Click this button to search for doctors, hospitals, medical centers, laboratories and other medical contacts of cases.

• **Orpheus Users:** Click this button to search for Orpheus Users. This is useful if you need to find a contact person at an unfamiliar jurisdiction.

Settings and DUDE — These buttons are to the left of the masked Mona Lisa.

- **My Settings:** Click this button to change the default settings. See the "Settings" chapter for more information.
- **DUDE:** DUDE is the Directory of Useful Databases for Epidemiologists. Click this button to open DUDE in a separate window. DUDE is a navigation-hub between several data systems, including Orpheus, Orpheus Outbreaks, their respective training environments, and other data systems.
  - » Not every user will have access to all these environments. If you need access to a specific environment, contact user support at <u>OPERA</u>. <u>Support@dhsoha.state.or.us</u> or <u>ORPHEUS.ODPE-TECH@dhsoha.state</u>. <u>or.us</u>.
- V:/: This button is for Citrix users only. Click this button to open the Citrix V: drive, which is your local C: drive.
- Lead: This field is used for lead and not for syphilis.
- Letter Templates: Click this button to create and view letter templates for correspondence to cases.
  - » This button is not located on the state menu home screen.
- Log Out: Click this button to log out of Orpheus.

**Security Policy and Release Notes** — The security policy and release notes are at the bottom left of the screen.

- **Security Policy:** Click this button to view the Orpheus Security Oath and Orpheus Security Policy in electronic form. You have the option of agreeing to the statements and electronically signing these documents.
- **Release Notes:** Click this button to view Orpheus's most recent system updates and bug fixes.

### Settings

Default settings can be updated in Orpheus to customize the interface and behavior to better suit your needs. To change the default settings, click "Settings" on the bottom left of the Orpheus home screen.

Set	tings	
99 D.	U.D.E.	
S:/	V7	10000
Log	Out	
Security	Policy	<u>Banana S</u>
Q Release	Notes	
Orpheus	Dev	



**Contact information and settings** — Verify your contact information and tell Orpheus how you want to be contacted.

- **Phone:** Your phone number. You are unlikely to be called except by technical support in response to an issue or ticket that you opened.
- **Email:** The email address where, if enabled, you will be notified of activity in Orpheus.
- **Email OK:** Click this check box to be added to an email distribution list. You will be notified when Orpheus is inaccessible or having technical issues, for webinar training, or when changes are made to the system.
- **ELR Notify:** Click this check box to receive an email from the ELR system when records are being delivered to Orpheus. This may be most useful to staff who process ELRs or to counties with low ELRs volume.
- **Email ToDos:** Click this check box to receive a weekly email reminder if you have any incomplete ToDos. The email is sent every Monday morning. This is most useful for those who do not log in daily.
- Out of Office: Click this check box before signing off for the weekend or planned time off. This may be most useful for those who have a non-standard weekend. You can create a custom alert for any user who assigns a note to you. However, if you do not create a custom alert, Orpheus will automatically send an alert that says, "[Your Name] is out of the office and may not be able to act on this note in a timely manner."
- Affiliation: The association between your agency and yourself.
- Mailing Agency: The name of your agency.
- Address: The address of your agency.



**List and Search Defaults** — Set the default settings for your searches. Settings can be temporarily changed when searching, as needed.

- **Case List:** This sets the view and layout of your search results. The default is "Standard," which is fine for most users. There is an STD setting that would show STD-specific fields such as syphilis stage.
- Search Method: This sets the depth or power of your search. The default is *Basic*, which is fine for most users.
- Show Search Results in a New Window: Click this checkbox to have your search results open in a new window.
- **Show Tool Tips:** Choose Yes to enable tooltips in Orpheus. A tooltip is a text box that appears when you hover over an element of the database. Tooltips provide helpful descriptions and information.

**Main Menu Defaults** — This sets the default settings for your home page. Settings can be temporarily changed on the home screen, as needed.

- Main Menu: This is not editable by users.
- Main Menu Tab: This sets which tab will open first on your home page, ELR, Cases, Contacts, ToDo, etc. Changing the order of the tab can be helpful for a person that only works in one tab, such as processing ELRs.
- **Recent Records (Days):** This limits how many records show on your home page.
- **Diseases:** This shows the disease groups, and it is based on your Orpheus security oath.
- By Epi: These options are provided in the box:
  - » **Limit to C&P:** This limits the Cases tab to only show confirmed and presumptive cases.
  - **» Days:** This limits the Cases tab to only show results within the specified number of days.
- By Disease: These options are provided in the box:
  - » All Epis: This shows results assigned to all users.
  - » All Active: This shows only active cases.
  - » All Counties: This shows results from all counties based on the user's rights.
- **ELR:** These options are provided in the box:
  - » Any Disease: This shows ELRs for all diseases.
  - » **Default Disease:** This can be updated to one specific disease. This is helpful if you only work in one disease.
- **Other:** These options are provided in the box:
  - » Incomplete: This limits the Cases tab to only show results with a blank "LHD Completion Date" field.
  - » Just My Cases: This limits the Cases tab to only show results assigned to you.

**Export Location** — This specifies where any downloads or exports will be saved. This should be a secure folder that no one else has access to.

- **Choose Folder:** Click this to open a menu to select the folder on your computer or on a secured network.
  - » The top slot must have an entry. You must navigate to the secure folder by clicking the "Choose folder" button. It does not work if you copy and paste.

16

**Username** — Typically, your username will be your actual name. The option to view or change your username is not found under settings.

5

• To change your username, open the "Edit" menu in the ribbon. Then click "Preferences."

ile	pheus Dev (WTOHAF) Edit View Insert	MSL02   EpiTe Format Re	st   epitest.oha. ecords Scripts	state.or.us) Window I	Help							
<	Can't <u>U</u> ndo Can't <u>B</u> edo	Ctrl+Z Ctrl+V	47 d (Unsorted)	Show All	New Record	Delete Record	Q . Find	↓į Sort	1 Share			
you	Cuţ	Ctrl+X	A AS	Previ	iew							
e lot	<u>C</u> opy <u>P</u> aste Clgar	Ctrl+C Ctrl+V Del	i≣ List	User Se	ettings							
Y	Select All	Col+A	OPHD									Citrix ID OR0265657
	Find/Replace Spelling	;	Report				User ID	2892	2			User ID 2892
(	Export Field Cont	tenti	ha@dhsoha.str	ite.or.us		Main Men	u Defaults Main Ma					
	Email O Out of C Out-of	K 🗹 ELR N Office 🗌	otify 🗌 ECR N	lotify 🗌 Email	ToDos 🗌	Recent	Main Menu T Records (day	Tab Car ys) 30	Limits records	to display on	Menu	
							Diseas		interic lepattis /accine-preventable	CIN CJD	TB LTBI	Emerging
	Affiliation OHA E	Employee	~						lertussis /ector-borne	STD Syphilis	Lead	

• This will open the "Preferences" menu in a new window. You can type your username in the provided text box.

General	Layout	Memory	Plug-Ins	Permitted							
User Interface Ontions											
	low drag	g and drop te	xt selectio	n							
✓ Sh	ow rece	ntly opened f	iles: 10								
🗌 En	large wi	indow conten	ts to impro	ove readab	oility						
V Us	e Mana	ge Database (	dialog to d	reate files							
Reset	dialog s	izes and posi	tions:	Rese	t						
	-				_						
User r	name:	PhilipLerud									
User I	nterface	Language:	English		~						
Fonts	moothi	na style:	Dark	Dark Y							
, one s		ig style.	Durk								
	e advan	ced tools									

### Person record

Orpheus is a person-centered database where a person record is associated with, but discrete from, a case record. Some person records have no associated case records, for example, when the person record was created for a contact. Although uncommon, some person records are associated with more than one case record. For example, a person can have a presumptive case status for syphilis and a confirmed status for gonorrhea or other communicable disease cases.

New person records are created when a new case or contact is created unless it can be linked to an already existing person record. When creating a new case or contact, Orpheus will perform a search to identify if any existing person records match your new case or contact. This search is based on the exact spelling of the name as entered or alternate spellings in the "AKA Names" field. This limitation can cause the creation of duplicate person records unless you manually search for existing person records prior to creating a new case or contact. Manual searches for persons are a best practice when a person's name has multiple surnames, either with space or with hyphenation.

Work with your lead or supervisor or contact the state to merge or otherwise resolve any duplicate person records you discover or create.

Armal Arimal	Genera	I Vaccir	nes Dup	licates	🗌 This g	erson is a tw	in			ID: 636298
DOB: 1/1/1990	CASES	for Arnold					View Labs	Syphilis Case History	Whore's my case?	+ New Case
Age: 31	CaseID	Disease	Cou	nty	Reported	Onset	Spec Date	Status	Active	
Deceased: [Not Answered]	516963	Syphilis	Mari	on	11/12/21			Presumptive	8	
Sex: M										
REALD & SOGI: Race: [unspecified]										
Birth Country:	CONTA	CTS Arnold is	s listed as a con	tact to thes	se cases					
Current Phone: 503-990-000	Created	Case ID	Relation	Person		County	Dise	850	Status	
Current Address: © MARION 90 Cartoons Hubbard, OR 97032										
	AKA Nan	ne		AKA DO	OBs	M	RNs			
	Add new Al	KA (Last, Feat)		Add new	AKA DOB .		dd new Organization			
	Online				Email Addre					
	101111111				Provens Service e	Sector Contraction				

**Identity and basic information** — The person's identity and contact information are listed along the left side. The same information is available in the case record. Updating the information in one location will update it in both locations, except the "Current Address" field. Update the address from the person record instead of the case record to avoid changing morbidity status. See the "<u>Demographics pane</u>" chapter for more information.

- Name: Ask the case how they spell their name, especially how the name is spelled in medical records. It is common for people to have multiple surnames or last names; these are sometimes spaced apart, hyphenated or ordered differently depending on the person's preference and their cultural norms. It is a best practice to respect how the person wants their name written.
  - » If a person record was created as a contact to a case and some or all of their name was not known at the time, then Orpheus will insert "Unknown" with filler text into the "First Name" and "Last Name" fields. The filler text is a number unique to that person record. If the real name is later discovered, then the Person Name should be updated in the person record.
  - » To edit the Person Name, click their name in the person record to open the "Edit Person Name" pop out menu.

File Edit View Insert Format Re	cords Scripts Window Help			
n i	Person Entry			v" 🔍
Syph Philis	Edit Person Name		rson is a twin	ID:
DOB: 10/10/2000		_^	Case History	Where's my case?
Age: 21	Syph Middle Philis		Onset	Spec Date Status
Deceased: [Not Answered]	6			Confirmed
Sex: M	Cancel Save			
REALD & SOGI: Race: [unspecified]			J	
Birth Country:	CONTACTS Syph is listed as a contact to these ca	ases		
Current Phone: 541-888-8888	Created Case ID Relation Person		County	Disease

- » Type in the first, middle and last names as the case spells them in medical records, then click "Save."
- » If you modify the Person Name already in the person record, enter the original name as an alias in the "AKA Name" field.
  - This helps in case a new lab comes through with the same misspelling, so a new duplicate record is not created.

• The Animal checkbox is not used for STD and can be ignored.

**General tab** — The General tab has information on cases, contacts and aliases. Insert Format Records Scripts Window Help File Edit View = â Person Entry Q List Home Animal 🗌 Vaccines Duplicates ID: 5 General This person is a twin **Testy Test** DOB: 1/1/1980 CASES for Testy View Labs Case History Where's my case? Age: 41 CaseID Disease County Reported Onset Spec Date Status Deceased: No 516002 HIV Lincoln 01/28/20 01/21/20 Confirmed Sex: F Out Of State 515825 Chlamvdia 05/29/19 No Case REALD & SOGE 515772 Gonorrhea Lincoln 04/15/19 Confirmed Race: African American 516946 Syphilis Out Of State 04/10/17 Confirmed

- Click the "View Labs" button to see all labs related to syphilis. This button would show all lab records for this person.
- Click the "Syphilis Case History" button to see all the syphilis cases for this person in the state of Oregon. This button is helpful to find out if a person has previous syphilis cases in other counties and avoid creating duplicate cases.
- **Cases:** If the person has an STD case, their associated case record(s) are listed here. Orpheus would only show the syphilis cases for your county and the counties where you have cross-jurisdictional access. To find out if a person has a history in Oregon, click the "Syphilis Case History" button. Click anywhere on the row to view that case record.
  - » If a person has a new infection, click the "+ New Case" button to create a new case for this person.
  - **» Where's my case?** This is not used for STD. This button reports a bug when a case was created and cannot be found. If you think a person has a previous case, click "Syphilis Case History."
- **Contacts:** If the person is listed as a contact to one or more cases in Orpheus, those cases are listed here. Click anywhere on the row to view that case record.
- Aliases: Entering aliases helps prevent the creation of duplicate person records. Orpheus reviews the AKA Names and AKA DOBs as part of its search for possible person matches when adding contacts or creating new cases.
  - » **AKA Name:** Enter alternate spellings, hyphenated and spaced versions of surnames, maiden names, or any other kind of variation that may be used to refer to the person. If you modify the "Person Name" field, enter the previous name as an AKA Name in their person record.

- » **AKA DOB:** If you correct a person's DOB, enter the previous DOB as an AKA DOB in their person record.
- » Aliases are automatically created when duplicate person records are merged. If the names or DOB are different between the records, they are automatically added as aliases. Also, if either person's record had existing aliases, those are retained in the merged person record.
- **Vaccines tab** STD records do not use the Vaccines tab. This tab shows vaccine records when applicable.
- 4 **Duplicates tab** Duplicate person records (person IDs or PIDs) are generated when new records are reported with different names or DOB for a person that has an existing record in Orpheus. If you find out that a person has two-person records, send an email to <u>ORPHEUS.ODPE-TECH@dhsoha.state.or.us</u> requesting to merge the person records. After merging the PID, all cases would show under the Comorb tab.

#### **Example email/note:**

Please merge PID 2001589 with PID 2001574. Keep PID 2001589

Duplicate cases are created for different reasons. One of the most common reasons is when counties created a new case without checking Syphilis Case History for the person. If you find out that a person has two cases, and one does not meet a case definition, send an email to <u>yuritzy.a.gonzalez-pena@dhsoha.state.or.us</u> requesting to merge the case records. When both cases have Clinical and Risk tab information, it is important to identify which case should be kept.

#### **Example email/note:**

Please merge CaseID 200101 with CaseID 798001. Keep CaseID 200101

- 5 PersonID and Twin checkbox These options are listed to the right of the tabs.
  - The person ID number is unique to each person's record and autogenerated when the person record is created.
  - Click the "This person is a twin" checkbox if the person was part of multiple births (twins, triplets, etc.). Marking this box is helpful because Orpheus searches on name and DOB, which are fields shared by twins.

### Demographics pane

The demographics pane contains basic case investigation information. Some of the fields will be prefilled with data from when the case was created. Review this information and update or input new information. It's best practice to start data entry from this demographics pane, then systematically work through the tabs in the left column from the top down. Each tab of the case record is covered in subsequent chapters of this guide.



**Case ID and name** — At the top of the demographics pane is the case ID number and the name of the person.

• **Case ID:** The case ID number is also called the Orpheus ID number. It is unique to each case record.



» Click the case ID number to copy it. case IDs can't be highlighted, so right clicking and keyboard shortcuts will not work to copy the case ID from Orpheus.

- Name: If the name needs to be updated, click the name or the person icon to open the Person Record in a new window.
- Test Eiso

10

- » See the "Person Record" chapter for more information, including instructions for editing a name or adding an alias.
- **Rolodex:** Click the Record" menu in a pop-up

"Rolodex" icon to open a "Manage Case window.

» From the "Manage Case Record" menu, the Dates/History and Export tab show the county history and important dates associate with case.

	w all to Edit			Delete Case
tes / History Export	ir un to Eur			
portant dates associated wit	th case 8/19/21			1 e
MMWR Date:	8/19/21		(Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report date)	Public Print Records Redacte
Reported to State:				Request
Re-sent to State:			(If report was resubmitted, date of submission)	
Received by LHD:	8/19/21			
Date Reported to State:	8/19/21		County History	
LHD Completion Date:			County of Record: Multhomah	
		-	Originating County: Multhomah	

**Identity and basic information** — Verify that these fields are complete and accurate. Most should already be filled in for new cases. Stage, Deceased and Pregnant will be blank. Stage and Pregnant are required fields.

Wilma Flintston	е	20		~
Disease: Syphilis			Choose Disease	
Stage:			Syprims	
Status: Under Invest	igation	i		
Deceased: [Not Ansy	wered]			
DOB: 1/1/1975 Age	: 46			
SOGI: incomplete	Pregnant:			

- **Disease:** For syphilis and congenital syphilis, the disease will be syphilis. Changing the disease will change the layout and questions. The data entry chapters of this guide are based on syphilis disease.
  - Syphilis Case Report and Data Entry Manual

516917		Choose Stage X
Wilma Flintstone	20	710 Primary
Disease: Synhilis		720 Secondary
Stage:		730 Early non-primary non-second
Status: Under Investigation	(j)	<ul> <li>790 Congenital</li> </ul>
Deceased: [Not Answered]		
DOB: 1/1/1975 Age: 46		
SOGI: incomplete Pregnant:		

• **Stage:** The stage refers to the syphilis stage: Primary, secondary, early non-primary non-secondary, unknown duration or late, or congenital syphilis. The stage depends on symptoms, prior syphilis history or previous labs. Adequate treatment is dependent on the stage. Refer to the "Syphilis Investigative Guidelines" for more details. This field is CDC required and must be completed for the syphilis reimbursement program.

516917	Status Change	×
Wilma Flintstone 🥼		
Disease: Syphilis	O Presumptive	
Stage:	⊖ Suspect	
Status: Under Investigation (i)	O No Case	
Deceased: [Not Answered]	Save Changes Cancel	
DOB: 1/1/1975 Age: 46		
SOGI: incomplete Pregnant:		
Sex: F Gender:	Delete Case	

- **Status:** The status will vary between confirmed, presumptive, no case or under investigation. The best practice is to start a case with the under investigation status.
  - » Click the (i) Info icon to open the "Syphilis Investigative Guidelines" and Syphilis Case Report and Data Entry Manual in a pop-up window.
  - » See the "<u>Syphilis Investigative Guidelines</u>" for definitions of confirmed and presumptive. Confirmed and presumptive definitions are in section 3.
  - » Suspect: There is no suspect definition for syphilis.
  - » **No Case:** Select "No Case" if the case is not an Oregon resident or if their test results do not indicate a new infection.

- Send a ToDo note to Jenn Li to transfer the case to another case.
- Check with your county lead or supervisor if you have questions about using No Case or contact <u>Yuritzy.a.gonzalez-pena@dhsoha.state.or.us</u>.
- » Delete Case: Click the "Delete Case" button to mark the case for deletion by OHA at a later date. This may be necessary for cases that were accidentally created or for duplicate cases that do not need the case information merged.
  - Check with your county lead or supervisor if you consider deleting a case or contact the STD state epidemiologist.
- **Deceased:** This is highlighted yellow until "Yes" or "No" is selected. The "Deceased" field is not a required field for syphilis cases, except for congenital syphilis, but it is useful information before to dialing the case. A new window will open when clicking on the field. This window includes when and where the case died and the cause of death. Most of the deceased syphilis cases would be "unrelated to disease."

Stage: 710 Primary	(Desseed)	×	
Status: Presumptive (i)	Ves Dio Date		
Deceased: [Not Answered]			
DOB: 1/1/1990 Age: 31	Cause	[	

- **Date of birth:** Verify the case's date of birth (DOB) and update if needed, although it is uncommon.
  - » If you do need to update the DOB, it is best practice to add the incorrect DOB as an alias in the Person record and keep the Orpheus DOB the same as DOB in medical records.



• Age: Age at onset. This is a calculated field based on the date of birth. If the date of birth is blank, age should be entered manually. When the date of birth is updated, then the age will be recalculated and will overwrite a manually entered age.

Age: 31	K		
te	L	Edit a	ge (if DOB is blank)
	¢	31	Years

- **Pregnancy:** This question will only appear if the "Sex at Birth" field is not set to "Male" and the age is between 13 and 49.
  - » If the case is pregnant, click "Yes" and "+Pregnancy" to record the estimated due date, trimester at diagnosis and delivery hospital.
  - » Click "Unknown" if you are unable to reach a case and there is not pregnancy test at the time of diagnosis.
  - » Pregnancy Yes/No is a CDC required field. The details below "Pregnancy History" are helpful to track the case during the pregnancy.

Cur.	Preg#	Est. Due Dt	Trimester	Delivery Hospital:	MC	End Date	+ Pregnan
√	2	04/26/22	3rd	Adventist Medical Center	~ 🗆	Birth or	
Note	e: Notes	about this pregna	incy	Rels	ated Case ID:	Related Cas	elD

#### Demographic information

**SOGI:** Click the SOGI box to open a pop-up window to record the Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity (SOGI) information. SOGI questions would need to be complete at least annually. For more info visit <u>OHA SOGI</u>.

SOGI: Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity	ок	Arnold Hey
What first and last name do you want to use?       Person name         What pronouns do you use? (Check all that apply)         She/Her       No pronouns, use my name         He/Him       Not listed, Please Specify         They/Them       Don't know         Ella       I don't know what this question is asking         Él       I don't want to answer	Please describe your se How do you describe you Same-gender loving Same-sex loving Lesbian Gay Bisequial	Case 516963 exual orientation or sexual identity in any way you want: ur sexual orientation or sexual identity? (Check all that apply) I don't know what this question is asking I don't want to answer
Please describe your gender in any way you prefer:  What is your gender? (Check all that apply)  Woman/Girl I don't know what this question is asking Man/Boy I don't want to answer Agender/No Gender Questioning Don't know Not listed Please specify:	Bisexual Pansexual Straight (attracted main Asexual Queer Questioning Don't know Not listed. Please specit	ly to or only to other gender(s) or sex(s)) ly:
Are you transgender?  Yes No Don't know I don't know what this question is asking I don't want to answer Not listed, Please Specify	Orrent sex (case)         ○ F       ● M         Sex at Birth (person)         ○ F       ● M         Gender         ○ F       ● M	DX OO OU OR DX OO OU OR M OTGF OTGU ONB OR OU
	Modified 12/17/20	021 3:10 PM by OR0265657

- Sex: There are two fields to track the sex of the case. "Current sex (case)" is the sex of the case at the time of diagnosis. Selecting "Female" as the "Sex at Birth (person)" will add the question of Pregnancy. Updating the sex fields will not update the REALD information or vice-versa; but, updating the "Sex at Birth (Person)" field will update the sex in the person record and vice-versa. When creating a case, both fields will be populated. If you find out the case's current sex is not the same as sex at birth, please update.
  - » F: female, M: male, X: non-binary, O: other, U: unknown, R: refused
  - » Gender: is CDC required and core field for syphilis. We realize completing SOGI and Gender fields is redundant. One of the reasons is because CDC and SOGI gender fields do not perfectly align.

**REALD:** Click the REALD box to open a pop-up window to record self-reported demographic information. This includes information about race, ethnicity, language and disability (REALD).

**Note:** For additional guidance how to ask these questions, see the "<u>Quick guide</u> to asking REALD questions" and/or "<u>REALD Response Matrix</u>" and this <u>video</u>

<u>about REALD</u>. The <u>REALD Workday Training</u> is comprehensive and has multiple modules. You will need a Workday account created using your P# to access the training. Find instruction for creating a Workday account <u>here</u>. Reach out to Molly Norris at <u>MOLLY.NORRIS@dhsoha.state.or.us</u> if you have problems creating a Workday account.

• **Race:** Race and ethnicity are CDC required fields. These two fields are under the Race subtab. There is a plus options (+) button to view/update REALD responses for each case.

Race	Language		Disability	
Enter only case self-reported data here How do you identify your race, ethnicity, Which of the following describes your ra	tribal affiliation, country of origin, or ances cial or ethnic identity? Please check ALL th	try?'@	pord.	Unknown Decline Override
American Indian American Indian American Indian Alaska Native Canadian Inuit, Metis, or First Nation Indigenous Mexican, Central American, or South American Hispanic and Latino/a/x Central American Other Hispanic or Latino/a/x Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islander Chamoru (Chamorro) Marshallese Communities of the Micronesian Rei Native Hawaiian	be? Asian Indian Cambodian Chinese Communities of Myanmar Filipino/a Hmong Japanese Korean Laotian South Asian Vietnamese Other Asian Middle Eastern/North African gion Middle Eastern North African		Adrican American Adro-Caribbean Ethiopian Somali Other Adrican (Black) Other Black ite Eastern European Slavic Western European Other White Ter Categories Dont know Dont want to answer Other (please list)	Old 'race' values: White Black Aaian Pacific Is. Al/AN Unknown Refused Other Hispanic Yes No Unknown
Samoan Other Pacific Islander				
If you checked more than one category a	above, is there one you think of as your prima	ary racia	al or ethnic identity?	

» The REALD box will be highlighted yellow in the demographics pane until a racial or ethnic identity is recorded, then it will turn white.



**Note:** Required fields must be filled out, otherwise you will receive these error messages when moving to Language or Disability tabs or clicking "Save and exit" button.

ALERT	ALERT
Please complete the patient's race information The self-identification field and at least one checkbox must	REALD incomplete. You must input required fields. Are you sure you want to exit?
	Ctou Evit
ignore rix	Stay Exit

### **Housing and Housing at Dx** — Click the "Housing Type, Housing at Dx, and HousingPastYear" to open a menu.

SOGI: incomplete Sex: M Gender:	34 33	×
REALD: Incomplete Race: *Asian	Housing Type Institution, etc Housing at Dx ? Housing Past Year	~
Housing Type: Housing at Dx: Housing Past Year:	<ul> <li>Homeless</li> <li>Unstably Housed</li> <li>Stably Housed</li> <li>Stably Housed</li> </ul>	
3925 Terry Lane Sahland OR 32789	<ul> <li>Incarcerated</li> <li>Declined</li> <li>Unknown</li> <li>Unknown</li> </ul>	
541-396-1104		

- **Housing type:** Record if the case lives in a congregate setting or institutional housing by selecting an option from the drop-down menu.
- Housing at Dx: Record the housing situation of the case at the time of diagnosis. This field can be answered without interviewing the case, e.g. if case could not be reached because it is incarcerated, click incarcerated. This field is use to provide services.
  - » Literally homeless: Case has lived in places not designed nor typically used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings or lives in a shelter or emergency shelter that provides temporary living arrangements.
  - **» Unstably housed:** Case has experienced economic hardship resulting in frequent moves or recent eviction or is at imminent risk of being evicted.
  - » **Stably housed:** Case has lived in a consistent housing facility meant for human habitation and is not at risk of losing housing.

- » Incarcerated: Person living in confined facility such as jail, penitentiary, correctional or detention facilities. The term includes those who have been sentenced as well as those held for pre-trial or civil purpose.
- » Declined to answer: Case declined to report housing status.
- » Unknown: Question was not asked.
- Housing past year: Record the most severe housing situation the case has experience in the last year. This field should be answered by the case. This field is used for surveillance purpose and public health metrics.
  - » Literally homeless: Case has lived in places not designed nor typically used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings or lives in a shelter or emergency shelter that provides temporary living arrangements.
  - **» Unstably housed:** Case has experienced economic hardship resulting in frequent moves or recent eviction or is at imminent risk of being evicted.
  - **» Stably housed:** Case has lived in a consistent housing facility meant for human habitation and is not at risk of losing housing.
  - » Incarcerated: Person living in confined facility such as jail, penitentiary, correctional or detention facilities. The term includes those who have been sentenced as well as those held for pre-trial or civil purpose.
  - » Declined to answer: Case declined to report housing status.
  - » Unknown: Question was not asked.

**Contact information** — Review contact information and update if changed.

Sex: F Gender:	
REALD: Language: Arabic Vietnamese Chinese (Mandarin)	Institution of residence Set
Housing: Housing at Dx:	
©	Zip Code 97209
Portland OR 97209	City, State Portland OR
	County Multnomah ~
Add Phone / Email Info]	
Provider: DHSU-Pathology	Address Type   Home  Work  Mailing  Other
Keep Active 🗹	
ocal Epi: Lea Bush	Cancel Clear Form Save Changes
Received by LHD: 9/14/21	

• Address: When a case is created, the address window will be auto-filled from

the ELR information. Updating the Address will not delete or overwrite a previous Address. Instead, it will create a new Address record with the date of the change. Old and alternate Address records can be viewed in the person record. It is best practice to update the address from the person record instead of changing the address. For example, if a new lab result is reported (and the result do not indicate a new infection) and the address is different than the current address, change the address from the person record and not from the case.

- When a case is created and it is later found that the case lives in a different county, transfer the case by changing the address. Work with your lead or supervisor or send a note in Orpheus to Yuritzy Gonzalez if it is not clear to which county case belongs.
- » The address is the one field where you must click "Save." Every other field is autosaved when you finish entering data.
- » Review the ELR Details and eCR Details in the associated tabs for potential other phone numbers or addresses.
- » When entering a new address, entering the ZIP code first will autopopulate the city, state and county.
- » If the case lives in a corrections facility, long-term care facility or otherwise lives in a similar congregate residential facility, then click the "Set" button to the right of the Institution of Residence field.
- » This will open a new pop-up window to search for the institution. By selecting the institution, the address field will be replaced with the institution address.

Select institution		_31	
Institutions (Care Facility, Hospital, Prison, etc.)	٩	×	Ŷ Filter
Name	Type	City	
Two Rivers Correctional Institute	Federal/State Prison	Umatilla	0
Snake River Correctional Institute	Federal/State Prison	Ontario	0
Eastern Oregon Correctional Institute	Federal/State Prison	Pendleton	0
Oregon State Penitentiary	Federal/State Prison	Salem	0
Coffee Creek Correctional	Fadaral/State Driego	Wileonville	A

» Search for and then click the institution to fill in the address information for that institution. Then click the "Save Changes" button.

82911 Beach Acc	ess Rd		
97882	1		
Umatilla		OR	
Umatilla	~		
	97882 Umatilla Umatilla	97882 Umatilla Umatilla	97882 Umatilla OR Umatilla v

» If an institution is indicated in the "Address" field, it will automatically be added to the "Housing" field.

Language: Arabic Vietnamese Chinese (Mandarin)	Phone Num	ber(s)	Current?	Added	×
Housing: Two Rivers Correctional Institute	Select type	503-000-1111		12/17/21 4:53 PM	^
Two Rivers Correctional Institut 82911 Beach Access Rd Umatilla OR 97882 UMATILLA 503-000-1111	Add new	Phone Number			~
Provider: OHSU-Pathology	Email / Alter	nate Contact			
Keep Active 🖌					
Received by LHD: 9/14/21					

• **Phone and email:** Updating the phone number will overwrite the old information. Instead, add the new phone number in an empty row below and update the "Current?" check box.

Language: Arabic Vietnamese Chinese (Mandarin)	Dhono Num	abor(a)	Queroat0	
Housing: Two Rivers Correctional Institute	Select type	503-000-1111		12/17/21 4:53 PM
Two Rivers Correctional Institut 82911 Beach Access Rd Umatilla OR 97882 UMATILLA	Add new	Phone Number		
Provider: OHSU-Pathology	Email / Alte	rnate Contact		
Keep Active ↓ Local Epi: Lea Bush				
Received by LHD: 9/14/21				

• **Provider:** This may be prefilled if the case was created from an ELR. Click the Provider and a new window will open. Select the best option for the Dx Facility Type and make sure to check the "Dx Facility" box. Check with your county lead or supervisor if unsure which option to choose from the drop-down menu. The Dx Facility Type is a CDC-required field. The "Dx Facility" box must be checked for the Dx Facility Type to be transferred via HL7 code to CDC.

Umatilla OR 97882 UMATILLA	Providers, Facilities & Labs		+ Provider	×
	Current	Dx Facility	Dx Facility Type	
[Add Phone / Email Info]	Two Rivers Correctional Institution	Туре	~ ;	× ^
Provider: Two Rivers Correctional Institution	K			

- **Local Health Department Fields** At the bottom of the Demographics Pane are a few additional fields.
  - **Keep Active:** This checkbox is checked by default. While checked, the case will be listed on the home page of the Local Epi.
    - » Unchecking the "Keep Active" checkbox will remove the case from the case list on the home page of the Local Epi.

Keep Active			
Local Epi: Cedric Cicogn	ani		
Received by LHD:	4/10/17		
LHD Completion Date:			
State Completion Date:			
Reason for Exam: Symp	tomatic		

- Local Epi: This is the case investigator who is in charge of assuring that the case interview is done, contacts are entered correctly, treatment is provided and the LHD Completion Date is entered.
- Received by LHD: This is the date when the LPHA was first notified of the

case.

- » This date is pre-filled when the case is created. It should not be updated unless specified otherwise. Send a note to Yuritzy Gonzalez if you have questions.
- LHD Completion Date: This is the date when the initial case investigation is completed. This includes when the case interview is complete, the contacts are entered correctly, the letter is sent, and one last check that all sections are completed is done. Check with your local lead or supervisor for local preferences.
- **State Completion Date:** This is the date when OHA has completed their part of the case investigation, after the LPHA has completed the case investigation.

### Labs tab

The Labs tab is the record of laboratory test results for the case. Confirmed and presumptive cases will have at least one lab with a positive test result. Test results submitted through an Electronic Lab Report (ELR) will automatically populate in the Labs tab, but test results can also be submitted outside of the ELR system. Any positive test results outside of the ELR system should be manually entered into the Labs tab and the document should be attached to the Docs tab.

Crpheus Dev (W10HM/M File Edit View Inset	föll2 (Ep <sup>l</sup> lest ) epitest ohn state on ve) Format Records Scripts Window Help		- 0 ×
C T	O 9/136310 B B B	Q . 11 Å	
Layout Caretrey STD	• View As 🗖 🗉 👘 Preview		AP Edit Layout
n III 4 Home List Prov	heat Syphilis Case Entry		2 a 🖉 🖉
Summary	516921	LABS weak as list ELR	
Labs 2	Bertha Alger 20	Related Lab Tests	View : Al ELR non-ELR + Specimen 4
	Disease: Syphilis	Providence Regional 7/12/19 Bloc	d Treponema Ab Reactive
eCR	Status: Confirmed (i)	Providence Regional 7/12/19     Bloc	d RPR 1:256
Clinical	Deceased: [Not Answered]		
	DOB: 10/27/1981 Age: 39		
A Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Pregnant: Sex: F Gender:		
Risks	REALD:		
Comorb	Incompleted		
A Contacts	Housing: Housing at Dx:		
Epilinks	07733 Any St	Laboratory: Providence Regional Medical Cer	2 pratory Show ELR
	Portland OR 97204	Collection Date: 07/12/2019	List of Results
Docs		Report Date: Lab Result Date	Specimen Date: 07/12/2019 Lag: -1368 days
	541-152-5238	Specimen Type: Blood	Order: Toalidum IoO Ser Of EIA
Letters	Provider:	Result Reartive Reartive Geni ab	Test Service Crinit XXX-limp
Log	Leggett, James M.D.	Interpretation: Interpretation	Reactive Reactive OenLab Reactive
	Keep Active		Notes: Reactive for total antibody to Treponema palidum, testing reflexed to RPR for further evaluation.
Notes	Local Epi: Michelle Barber	Accession ID: 658330873	Added to the
	LHD Completion Date:	Pathogen: Pathogen	Reactive for total antibody to Treponema pallidum, testing reflexed to RPR for further evaluation.*****
SSUN	State Completion Date:	OSPHL: OSPHL.	Other Details Putient Name, Alor: Bertha
		Units: Units	DOB: 10/27/1981 Sex F Race: White Address 0773 Am St
	Reason for Exam:	Add Lab (same day)	Portland, OR 97204

0

**Labs** — ELR results will appear in this section along with any manually recorded labs. There will be a lab record (row) for each test result if lab results are individually reported. ELRs can have more than one lab results. When the laboratory reports all the lab results in the same ELR, it is best practice to have a record for a treponemal and non-treponemal lab result in the ELR tab. Click a lab to view the lab information in the lower half of the screen.

• There are treponemal (CIA, EIA, FTA-ABS, TP-PA) and non-treponemal tests (RPR and VDRL).

• Syphilis testing has two algorithms, traditional or reverse algorithm. Depending on the algorithm performed, cases can have two or three lab results. See the <u>OHA STD Prevention website</u> for information on serologic screening <u>Traditional</u> and <u>Reverse</u> Algorithms.

Lab Info — Review the information here for the selected lab. For ELRs, these fields are automatically populated from the data provided by the laboratory; however, it sometimes may be mapped incorrectly. See "Process an ELR and find Orpheus records" for best practices. For manually created labs, these fields will need to be entered. The required fields are "Laboratory," "Collection Date," "Report Date," "Specimen Type," "Test Type" and "Result."

• Laboratory: The location where the sample was processed.

Laboratory: Providence Regional Medical Center Laboratory

• Collection Date: The date when the sample was collected.

```
Collection Date: 07/12/2019
```

• **Report Date:** The date the result was reported by the lab to OHA and LPHA.

```
Report Date: 7/19/2019
```

• **Specimen Type:** How the sample was collected. Most of the specimen types are blood. When an ELR is missing the specimen type, the field would autopopulate with "unknown."

Specimen Type: Blood ~

- a. Blood
- b. CSF (neurosyphilis and congenital syphilis evaluations)
- c. Lesion (rare only Multnomah Co. has a darkfield microscope)

The screenshots below for Type and Result show specific information when specimen type is set to blood. If the specimen type is CSF or Lesion the Test Type and Result options are different.

• Test Type: The testing method used to process the sample.


Test types listed in the drop-down menu include:

- » Treponemal test. It is important to get familiar with the top reporting facilities and the test performed. These tests are specific to the treponemal pallidum bacterium.
- » Non-treponemal test. Most common tests in Oregon are RPR or VDRL. These tests are not specific to the treponemal pallidum bacterium
  - Blood: Test Types (different test names)
    - » RPR (lab report test names: RPR Ser Ql, RPR Ser Titr, RPR Titer)
    - » VDRL (lab report test names: VDRL Ser Ql, VDRL Quantitative)
    - » FTA (lab report test names: FTA-ABS, T pallidum Ab Ser Ql IF)
    - » TPPA (lab report test names: TPPA, T pallidum Ab Ser Ql Aggl
    - » Trep AB 1 and Trep AB 2 (lab report test names: Syphilis TP, T pallidum Ab Ser Ql, T pallidum Ab Ser Ql IA, T pallidum IgG+IgM Ser Ql IA)
      - If only one of these test names is on a lab report, code this test as Trep AB 1.
      - If lab report has two of the treponemal test (names must be different), code these as Trep AB 1 and Trep AB 2. Two different tests of this type are often done when the reverse algorithm is used and the RPR is non-reactive.
      - DBS (dried blood spot) and rapid syphilis tests are treponemal tests. A DBS or rapid test result on a lab report should be coded as Trep AB 1.
      - CSF: Test Types and Results
    - » VDRL
      - Reactive, Non-reactive
      - 1:1, 1:2, 1:4, 1:8, 1:16, 1:32, 1:64, 1:128; 1:256: 1:512, 1:1024, >1:1024
    - » FTA
      - Reactive, Non-reactive
    - » Protein
      - Number
    - » WBC
      - Number
    - » Lesion: Test Types and

- Results
- » Darkfield
  - Positive, Negative
- **Result:** The result of the lab depends on the type of test, treponemal vs. non-treponemal. Non-treponemal tests can be reported as qualitative (reactive vs. non-reactive) and/or quantitative with a titer number.
  - » Result for a treponemal test are usually qualitative.
    - Reactive, Weakly/minimally reactive, Non-reactive

|--|

- » Result for a non-treponemal test can be qualitative or quantitative. Test results for a non-treponemal test listed in the drop-down menu include:
  - Reactive, Weakly/minimally reactive, Non-reactive
  - 1:1, 1:2, 1:4, 1:8, 1:16, 1:32, 1:64, 1:128; 1:256: 1:512, 1:1024, 1:2048, >1:2048

Result: 1:256

• Interpretation: The result of the test. May be left blank.

Interpretation: Pos

• Accession ID: The lab specific ID number. May be left blank. ID that a lab uses to identify an isolate or sample.

Accession ID: 1258963

- **OSPHL ID:** An ID number given to all isolates that are processed and resulted at the Oregon State Public Health Laboratory (OSPHL). If manually entering a lab, you should not need to enter this.
- **Pathogen and Units:** This is not used for syphilis. If not auto populated from the ELR, leave the fields blank.

Pathogen:	Pathogen
OSPHL:	OSPHL
Units:	Units

- **Comments box:** For manually created labs, attached the lab results into the Docs tab when possible (for example, faxed lab, provider report, electronic health records,, etc.).
- In an ELR, several fields may be populated with unclear data or left blank. To assist with consistent data reporting, case investigators may update the Specimen Type, Test Type and Result of an ELR to an appropriate option in the drop-down menu. It is best practice to review the ELR and make sure the result field match appropriately before processing the ELR. Click "<<Update" to find the best option. See "Process and ELR and find Orpheus records."

Set these fields before conf	irming link		Set these fields before confi	irming link	
Specimen Type/Site	Blood	<< Update	Specimen Type/Site	Blood	i < Update
Test Type	REAGIN AB:TITR PT:SER:QN:RAPID TEST	<< Update	Test Type	RPR, Quant	< Update
Result	16	<< Update	Result	16	< Update

• Add Lab (same day): When a lab facility reports all syphilis results in single ELR, click "Add Lab (same day)" to duplicate the information on the ELR and change the Specimen Type, Test Type and Result.

Add Lab (same day)

3 Show ELR Details — Click the "Show ELR Details" button at the bottom of an ELR to see the full text of the ELR as it was submitted by the lab. Content will vary, but this may have additional information such as an alternate phone number or additional context for the case. Manually created labs will not have a "Show ELR Details" button.

• Click the arrows button to view the ELR details in the Lab Test – Details screen.

He Edit View inse	Lab Test - [     Next	Details					
Syphilis	State Public Health Lab, Hillsboro	1	2/6/21	FTA		Non-Reactive	
Lab TestD Record Type Lab Group Lab Group Lab Group Lab Group CollectionDate Result Date Specimen Type Test Type Result CLIA OSPHL D OSPHL D OSPHL D OSPHL Date OSPHL Date OSPHL Date OSPHL Sent Pathogen Lab Units Interpretation Accession Display Case Details Case ID Patient Name Disease Name Status Onset DOS	3031754         Syphilis         Syphilis         State Public Health Lab, Hillsboro         1309         12/06/2021         IBlood         FTA         Non-Reactive         Image: Symphilis         Non-Reactive         Image: Symphilis         Neg         21RR-340C1206-182837         Exported         20315413         Leah Lapointe         Syphilis         No Case         LHD Rpt       12/7/2021         4/15/1991       Age 30 Sex F	Enteric Hep Xbal Date Bini Date Xbal PHL Bini PHL Xbal CDC Bini CDC Orig Lab Orig Lab ID PFGE_LabDate	Other CD		TD TB CIN ID Units Sent to CDC Dirty Results PCR CDC PCR PHL Note FoodNet FoodNet Override	ELR Admin	

**Manually enter test results** — Click the "+Specimen" button to manually enter a test result. This will add a new row where you can enter the lab information. By default, the Specimen Type will be "Blood" and the Test Type will be "RPR." All other values will be blank until you enter the data.

#### Specimen

- Manually entering test results is only necessary if a test result is received outside the ELR system. Test results may be received by:
  - » Fax
  - » Electronic case report (eCR)
  - » Cluster/Outbreak investigation
  - » Early notification prior to the ELR being submitted or processed
  - » Dried blood test

- Positive dried blood spot (DBS) should be encouraged to seek laboratory-based confirmatory testing.
- If a test result is faxed, a PDF copy of the faxed lab should be uploaded into the Docs tab.

Cophese Dev (W10H4/M	1502 (Epilent) epitest-sharitate.or.us) Format Bernate Scients Window Hala							- 0 ×
< > 24	O 31/13630	0.00						6 (0.)
Records	Show All New Record Delete R	acord Find Sort Share						
Lapout Caseting STD	Vex As Percent		10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 -					M Edit Layout
Home List Prev	Next Post Syphilis Case Entry							
Summary	516923	LABS view as list	Syphilis					0
Labe 4	Kendra Simmonds 20	R	elated Lab Tests	View	All ELR	non-ELR		+ Specimen
Labs 1	Disease: Syphilis	Show Laboratory	Date :	Specimen	Test Type	Result	Msg Date	
eCR	Stage: 710 Primary	×		Blood	lgG			<b>x</b> 🙆
	Status: Confirmed							
Clinical	Deceased: No							
and the second	DOB: 9/4/1990 Age: 30	1.1						
A Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Pregnant: Sex: F Gender:							
A Risks	REALD:							
Comorb 2	Language: "English Race: Multiple Incompleted							
Contacts	Housing: Housing at Dx:				_			<b>.</b>
Epilinks	27328 Any St. S	Collection Date: Colle	ction Date					
	CLACKAMAS	Report Date: Lab	Result Date				×	
Docs		Specimen Type: Blood	1	6				
Letters	Home: 503-123-4567	Test Type: IgG						
	Provider: Inone addedi	Result: Resu	e	_				
Log	Keep Active 🖓	Interpretation: Interp	pretation					
Notes	Local Epi: David Weiner	Accession ID: Acce	ssion ID					

• If no labs are recorded, the Labs tab will be highlighted red with an exclamation icon. When the first lab is entered, the tab will turn to normal black text. You may need to click a different tab before the icon will refresh.

Records out: CaseEntry STD	Yound Softee     Show All New Record Delete     View Act	Record Find So	t Shere						[#*] Eat Lay
n III A	Next Poet Syphilis Case Entry								2 G 💦
Summary	516923	LABS	new as list						0
	Kendra Simmonds 20		Relate	d Lab Tests					+ Specimen
Labs	Disease: Syphilis	Show Labo	ratory	Date	Specimen	Test Type	Result	Msg Date	
eCR	Stage: 710 Primary								2
	Status: Confirmed (i	5							
Clinical	Deceased: No								
	DOB: 9/4/1990 Age: 30								
Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Pregnant: Sex: F Gender:								
Risks	REALD:								
Comorb 2	Language: "English Race: Multiple Incompleted								
Contacts	Housing: Housing at Dx:								3

## eCR tab

The electronic case reports (eCR) tab contains electronic health records submitted by health care providers and facilities to provide information about reportable diseases. Cases can be created based on eCRs that indicate positive lab results based on the case classification. If so, those positive test results should be manually entered into the Labs tab. Most cases do not have eCR data. Ask your county lead or supervisor for local processes regarding eCRs.

Summary	504690		ELE	CTRONIC	CASE REPO	RTS				0
A Labs	Robert S Smith	20								-
	Disease: Syphilis		Туре	Msg Date	Reporting Org	Spec Date	Spec Type	Test Type	Diagnostic Method	
eCR ► 1	Stage: 710 Primary		Morb	05/11/2020	myplace	1/31/20			confirmed by lab	×
	Status: Presumptive	(1)								
Clinical	Deceased: [Not Answered]									
	DOB: 12/6/1953 Age: 45	-								
A Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Sex: M Gender:									
A Risks	REALD: Incomplete									
Comorb	Race: "White									
A Contacts	Housing: Housing at Dx:		(							2
Epilinks	90982 Test St. Corvallis OR 97330	۲								
Docs	BENTON									
	503-654-9876 [more]									
Letters	Provider: [none added]									
Log	Keep Active									
Notes 4	Local Epi: Mary Shaughnessy									

**Electronic case reports (eCR)** — There are two types of eCRs: Morb and eCRs. Click an eCR/Morb to view details in the lower half of the screen. The types of eCR include:

- Morb: eCRs are submitted by healthcare providers via the OHA portal at <u>https://www.oregon.gov/oha/ph/</u> <u>DISEASESCONDITIONS/COMMUNICABLEDISEASE/</u> <u>REPORTINGCOMMUNICABLEDISEASE/Pages/counties.aspx.</u>
- **eCR:** Electronic case reports submitted by healthcare providers and facilities with full medical histories, including doctor's notes and detailed treatment information. These records often have information for other disease or information unrelated to syphilis diagnosis.

ELEC	TRONIC	CASE REPORT	S						
Туре	Msg Date	Reporting Org	Spec Date	Spec Type	Test Type	Diagnostic Method			
eCR	11/27/2019	VIRGINIA GARCIA							
Please c	all the provide	r before attempting to co	ntact this patient						
Patient N Address: Phone: 1	Patient Name: Zzzduck, Agnes Test Address: 1234 SW Farmington Tillamook, OR 97141-1234 Phone: 1-617-599-6632								
reported Repor	reported to OPHD on 11/27/2019 by VIRGINIA GARCIA MEMORIAL HC Reporter: [phone: 359-5564]								
Immuniza ?	Immunizations: ?								
Social Hi	story:								

**2 GoTo eCR** — Click the eCR/Morb to display the information on the bottom of the screen.

## Clinical tab

The Clinical tab contains information about syphilis symptoms. The exposure period for syphilis has not yet been defined.

THEN LADE TOPP-ELA	Frank Rough Fride History Hits					
File Lot view insert	Contract Records Scripts Window Help	1.2010	20			
S 2 5	V Found (Uncontrol)	9. 11	0			(2),
Leyout CaseDring STD	Ven As      Perer	cere ; rine	ner.			AP Edit Layout
A II 4 Home List Prov	Syphills Case Entry					2 G D
Summary	516983	CLINICAL		0		
	Darren Mae Jahn 20	WARNING: the typical	Exposure Period for this disease has not yet	been defined		
Labs 1	Disease: Syphilis	CLINICAL QUEST	ONS			Ask Clinical Questions
aCP.	Stage:	Symptom				
eun	Status: Presumptive	Clinician Observed Les	on of Syphilis			<u></u>
Clinical	Deceased: No	Chancre				
Clinical	DOR: 11/16/1005 Ann: 36	Rash				
A	DOB. THIOTODO MUE. SO	Lymphadenopathy				
A Treatment	Soci: incomplete	Condylomata Lata				
A 0.00	Sec. 1 Senser.	Alopecia				
AL POISSS	REALD: incomplete	Mucous Patch				
	Race: "Unknown	Neurologic Manifestatio	ns (neurosyphilis)			
Comorb 1		Ocular Manifestations (	ocular syphiles)			
A	Housing:	Otic Manifestations (oti	syphilis)			
A Contacts	Housing at Dx:	Late Clinical Manifestat	ions of Syphilis (tertiary syphilis)			
-	29716 Any St	HIV Status				
Epanks	Nice OR 95464	HIV Test Date				
	GRANT			-		
Docs		Manufalined?		2		
A second second	541-646-5475 [more_]	Hospitalized?	O tes O No O Unknown	4		+ Admission
Letters	Provider:	Hospital	Chart #	ICU Status	Discharged Duration	
	[none added]					<u></u>
Log	Keep Active 🖌					
Martin	Local Epi: Yuritzy Gonzalez Pena					
ivotes	Received by LHD: 1/3/22					
	LHD Completion Date:	1				
	State Completion Date:					
	and a sublation parts					
	Reason for Exam:					

Clinical Questionnaire — Click this button to open the Clinical Questionnaire in a pop-up window. Orpheus can move to the next question by answering the first question, using the arrows ( ) or by clicking on the actual question on the "Jump to Question" box on the right.

Enter Clinical Questions for Case 516983	E List view K Delete at	
Darren Mae Jahn 36 F Grant	P Syphilis	
WARNING: the typical Exposure Period for this disease he	is not yet been defined.	tume to Question Multiple Choice
Next: Chancre  Clinician Observed Lesion of Syphilis  Did the healthcare provider evaluating the client do time of specimen collection or at the time of physic Where on the client's body was the finding?	cument a clinical finding consistent with syphilis at the al examination?	Clinician Observed Lesion of Syphilis Chancre Rash Lymphadenopathy Condylomata Lata Alopecia Mucous Patch Neurologic Manifestations (neurosyphilis) Ocular Manifestations (ocular syphilis) Otic Manifestations (ocular syphilis) Late Clinical Manifestations of Syphilis (tertiary syphilis) Httl Clave
Anus/Rectum Cervix Eyoicorgunctiva Head'Ear Extremities (arms, logs, feet, hands) Mouth/Oral Cavity Nasopharymx Penis Scrotum Torso	Vagina Other anatomic site No lesion noted	HIV Status HIV Test Date Tested for CT/GC
	Parent Q QuestionID	Record 1 of 15 🕖

Questions can also be answered from a list view. Click the "List View" button to view all the questions in a list layout. The List View allows you to see all the questions at once and the single choice answers, but not the options to multiplechoice questions. To see the options for the multiple-choice questions, click the questions and a new window will pop up with the options.

🗄 List View

🗙 Delete all

Darren Mae Jahn	36	F	Grant	Pr	Syphil	is			~
Question					Yes	No	Refused	Unk.	Notes
Clinician Observed Lesion of Syphilis					Mul	tiple C	Choice		
Chancre					0	0	0	0	
Rash					0	0	0	0	
Lymphadenopathy					0	0	0	0	
Condylomata Lata					0	0	0	0	
Alopecia					0	0	0	0	
Mucous Patch					0	0	0	0	
Neurologic Manifestations (neurosyphilis)					Mui	tiple C	hoice		
Ocular Manifestations (ocular syphilis)					Mul	tiple C	hoice		
Otic Manifestations (otosyphilis)					Mu	tiple C	hoice		
Late Clinical Manifestations of Syphilis (tertiary	syphilis)				Sin	gle Ch	oice		

- All questions can be asked to the case or answered from a chart review. Check with your county lead or supervisor for the local process.
- Optionally, use the free "Notes" field under each symptom to record any additional information the case shares with you or useful information found during the chart review.
- The "Delete All" option will erase all the answers to the clinical questions.

**Hospitalized** — This will be highlighted in red text until "Yes," "No" or "Unknown" is selected. Hospitalization is not a required field, but it can be helpful during an investigation. Ask your county lead or supervisor for local preferences.

- Click "Yes" if the case has been admitted to the hospital for a syphilis infection.
- If the case was not interviewed and there is no information on EHR, click "Unknown."
- A case would be considered Hospitalized if:
  - » Admitted to an acute care facility following an emergency department (ED) or outpatient visit, or

- » Admitted for 24 hours or more in an observation unit or ED.
- A case would not be considered Hospitalized if:
  - » Admitted for less than 24 hours in an observation unit or ED.

**Admission** — Click the "+Admission" button to record the admission information. Admission is not required for syphilis investigations, but some counties might find it helpful.

Hospitalized?	+ Admission						
Hospital	Chart #		ICU	Status	Discharged	Duration	
	~	Date		Status	Date		×

Some best practices are listed below.

3

- Record the hospital name, date admitted, date discharged and case status.
  - » If the case was transferred to another hospital, enter admission information for both hospitals.
  - » If the case is still in the hospital at the time of interview, leave the discharge date and Status blank.
  - » If the hospital is not in the drop-down menu, you can manually enter the hospital by clicking twice in the "Hospital" field; otherwise, the hospital name will remain null.

#### Treatment tab

The Treatment tab contains information about syphilis-related treatments. See the "<u>Syphilis Investigative Guidelines</u>" for types of treatment that should be recorded. Treatment information is unlikely to be obtained during a case interview; it may instead be obtained during a provider interview or other medical record review.

Orpheus Dev File Edit View Insert	Format Records Scripts Window Help		- o x
<	0 45/136310 Found (Sorted) Show All New Record Delete Re	Q ↓ ↓ ↑ Sort Share	Q.
home List Prev	Next Print Syphilis Case Entry	an an an an an an	en de s
Summary	516479	TREATMENT	0
Labs 1	Disease: Syphilis	TREATMENTS Drug Name / Comment Size / Dose / Frequency	+ Treatment
eCR	Stage: 755 Unknown Duration or Late Status: Confirmed	Benzathine Penicillin G LA 2.4 million units X 1	<ul> <li>Start 6/1/2021</li> </ul>
Clinical	Deceased: [Not Answered]	Comments Course: Treatment Course  Provider Washington County Health	1 End: 6/1/2021
Treatment	DOB: 12/22/1973 Age: 47 SOGI: incomplete Sex: M Gender: F	Benzathine Penicillin G LA Comments Course: Treatment Course	Start 6/8/2021
A Risks	REALD:	Provider Washington County Health Benzathine Penicillin G LA 2.4 million units X 1	✓ Start 6/16/2021 □
Comorb 1	Incompleted	Comments Course: Treatment Course	1 End: 6/16/2021
A Contacts	Housing: Housing at Dx:	Provider Washington County Health Department Beaverton	/

TREATMENTS		+ Treat	ment			
Drug Name /Comment		Size / Dose / Frequency				
Benzathine Penicillin G LA	~	2.4 million units X 3	~	Start:	6/1/2021	
Comments		Course: Treatment Course	15	End:	6/15/2021	
- Provider Washington Col	inty H	ealth			12	

**Treatment** — Click the "+Treatment" button to record the treatment information.

- For each treatment, record the:
  - » Drug Name (example: Benzathine Penicillin G LA)
  - » Size/Dose/Frequency (example: 2.4 million units X1)
  - » Provider (example: Washington County Health)
  - » Course (example: 1 day or 15 days)
  - » Start Date (example: 6/1/2021)

» End Date (example: 6/15/2021)

Treatment records — Treatment depends on the stage. The screenshot above shows treatment for a 755 Unknown Duration or Late which requires three doses. The treatment doses can be recorded by single doses or all three doses in one record. Ask your county lead or supervisor for local preferences.

- Drug Name/Comment: The treatments in the drop-down menu include:
  - » Aqueous crystalline Penicillin G
  - » Azithromycin
  - » Benzathine Penicillin G LA
  - » Ceftriaxone
  - » Doxycycline
- Size / Dose / Frequency: The options on the menu depend on the drug name selected. For example, if Benzathine Penicillin G LA is chosen one of the options is 2.4 million units X1 or other. If Doxycycline is chosen, one of the options is 100 mg twice a day X 14 days.
- **Start and End Date:** Enter the first date of treatment and the last day. The last day of treatment is as important as the start date because it is necessary to know if the case finishes treatment.
- **+Provider:** Click to add the provider or the facility. If the case received treatment in two locations, record each dose and add the facility name.

### Risks tab

The Risks tab contains information about possible sources of exposure for the case. The exposure period for syphilis has not been defined yet. The modes of transmission are sexual and vertical with an incubation of 10 to 90 days. Syphilis infections are communicable to sex partners during the primary and secondary stages.

A III Home List		Syph	illis Case Entry		e <sup>n</sup> Q	×		
Summary	516986		RISKS	Interviewed O Yes O No		i		
A 1	Sypho Syphie	20						
Laos	Disease: Syphilis		WARNING: the typical Exposure Perio been defined.	d for this disease has not yet				
eCR	Stage:		Risk		Ask Risk Questions	2		
	Status: Confirmed	()	Sexual partners, past 12 months			~		
Clinical	Deceased: [Not Answered]		Total number of sex partners, in the past 12 months					
	DOB: 1/1/2009 Age: 13		Sex with an anonymous partner, past 12 months					
A Treatment	SOGE incomplete		Sex with a PWID, past 12 months					
	Sex: M Gender:		Sex while intoxicated or high, past 12 months					
A Risks			Sex with MSM, past 12 months					
	REALD: incomplete		IDU, past 12 months					
Comorb	Race: [unspecified]		Non-IDU, past 12 months (non-injection)					
			Been incarcerated within the past 12 months?					
A Contacts	Housing: Hillcrest Juvenile Housing at Dx:		Exchange sex for a need, in the past 12 months					
and the second second		-	Sex Partner of IDU					
Epilinks	Hilicrest Juvenile 2450 Strong Rd SE	8	Internet Sex					
	Salem OR 97301		Ever taken PrEP					



**Interview Details** — Record the date when you first attempted to contact the case and if/when the interview was completed.

• **Interviewed:** Record if you partially or fully completed the interview by selecting "Yes" or "No."

RISKS		Interviewed 🖲 Yes 🔾 No	5
	Date	📖 by	Who

- » Yes: Select "Yes" if you interviewed the case, verbally or on paper (syphilis case report form), and asked the Risk questions. A medical chart review does not count as an interview. If you select "Yes," three additional fields will appear.
  - **Date**: The date that the interview was completed.
  - **By:** Click once to find the interviewer's name in the user window.
    - » **Search:** The name of the DIS.

- Who: Who was interviewed.
  - » **Patient:** Interviewed the case directly.
  - » Provider: This is not used in syphilis case investigations.
  - » Parent: This is not used in syphilis case investigations.
  - » **Other:** This is not used in syphilis case investigations.
- No: Select "No" if you have not spoken with or received written answers from the case. If you select "No," the "Reason" fields will appear.

RISKS	Interviewed 🔾 Yes 💿 No	
	Reason	¥

- **Reason:** Select the reason the case was not interviewed from the drop-down menu.
  - » Complete: This is not used for syphilis case investigation.
  - » Not Indicated: Use not indicated for cases in which patient interviews are expected but the interview cannot be completed due to other priorities. An interview may be "not indicated" if the patient is experiencing higher priority physical, mental or social needs. For example, an interview may not be indicated if the STD is diagnosed:
    - 1. While the patient is hospitalized with a non-STD-related lifethreatening condition
    - 2. Following a sexual assault exam in an adult, or
    - 3. When child abuse is suspected.

In such cases, please consult a supervisor to determine whether an interview is needed and, when appropriate, to review your role as a mandatory reporter.

- » Unable to Reach: Case does not answer phone, voicemail or text and is lost to follow up.
- » Out of Jurisdiction: Case is out state. Send a note to Jenn Li.
- » Deceased: Case is deceased and no appropriate proxy could be identified or interviewed. Check with your county lead or supervisor to determine whether an interview is needed and the local process.
- **» Refused:** Case is reached but declines interview and does not answer any questions.
- » **No (Medical Record Review):** Case is not interviewed, but their medical chart or other written documentation is reviewed to answer

limited case questions.

- » No (Physician/ICP Interview): Care provider is interviewed.
- » Kaiser/OHSU/MCHD: This is not used for syphilis case investigations.
- » **Selected for interview (Mult Only):** This is not used for syphilis case investigations.

**Risk Questionnaire** — Click this button to open the Risk Questionnaire in a pop-up window.

The syphilis risk questionnaire has questions with a single, multiple-choice, date or numeric response options. All questions have a box to write additional notes. Notes are not required but can be useful.

- Single choice questions have the following answer values:
  - » Yes Case reports practicing the risk behavior within the timeframe specified in the question.
  - » No Case reports not practicing the risk behavior within the timeframe specified in the question.
  - » Refused Case refuses or ignores the questions. If you think the case is refusing the question but is not verbalizing, remind case that they can refuse any question.
  - » Unknown Case cannot provide an answer after explaining the question.
- Multiple-choice questions have values related to the question and can be answered with more than one option.
- Numeric question These have a box that can only take a numbers as values.
- Date questions These have a box that can only take a date value. Click on the calendar to navigate to the date.

Enter Risk Questions for Case 516986	3  ≡ List View × Delete all answers 4
Sypho Syphie 13 M Marion C Syphilis	~
WARNING: the typical Exposure Period for this disease has not yet been defined.	
Next: Total number of sex partners, in the past 12 months	Sexual partners, past 12 months
Q. Sexual partners, past 12 months Have any of your partners in the past 12 months been?	Sex with an anonymous partner, past 12 Sex with a PWID, past 12 months Sex while intoxicated or high, past 12 IDU, past 12 months Non-IDU, past 12 months (non-injection) Been incorrected within the part 12
<b>+</b> +	Exchange sex for a need, in the past 12 Internet Sex Ever taken PrEP Challenges to start PrEP
A. Female Male Transgender male Transgender female Refused	Ever taken PEP

- If no Risk Questionnaire answers are recorded, the Risks tab will be highlighted red with an exclamation icon. When at least one risk question is answered, the Risks tab will turn to black text. You may need to click a different tab before the icon will refresh.
  - » The tab will change from ARisks to Risks
- **Sexual partners, past 12 months:** Indicate the best option for the case's sexual partner(s). Select all that apply. This field is CDC required and must be completed for the syphilis reimbursement program.
- Total number of sex partners, in the past 12 months: Enter a number adding all sexual partners, regardless of sex and gender. It could be an approximate number if the case cannot recall an exact number. This field is CDC required.
  - » Enter a number.
  - » If the case report 0 partners in the past 12 months, enter the number 0.
  - » If the case cannot provide an exact number, enter an approximate number.
  - » If the case refuses to answer the question, leave it blank.
- Sex with anonymous partner, in the past 12 months: Anonymous partner is defined as having sex with someone whose full name or information to locate is not available. Answer Yes if the case reports having sex with someone whose full name or contact information is not available. This field is CDC required.
- Sex with PWID, past 12 months: Indicate if the case had sex with a person who injects drugs. This field is CDC required.

- **» Drug choice:** Indicate the drug name (injection only). If you indicate "other," write details in the notes.
  - Methamphetamine
  - Cocaine
  - Heroin
  - Crack
  - Nitrates
  - Viagra
  - Sedatives/Tranquilizers (added in 2022)
  - Non-heroin opioid including prescription painkillers (added in 2022)
  - Other
  - Refused
- Non-IDU, past 12 months: Indicate if the case engaged in non-injection (recreational) drug use within the past 12 months? Non-injection includes smoking, inhalation, ingestion, etc. Answering Yes will create one question with drug choices. This field is CDC required.
  - **» Drug choice:** Indicate the drug name of drug used (non-injection only). If you indicate "other," write details in the notes.
    - Methamphetamine
    - Cocaine
    - Heroin
    - Crack
    - Nitrates
    - Viagra
    - Sedatives/Tranquilizers (added in 2022)
    - Non-heroin opioid including prescription painkillers (added in 2022)
    - Other
    - Refused
- **Been incarcerated within the past 12 months:** Indicate if the case was incarcerated within the past 12 months in a jail, prison or correctional facility, etc. This field is CDC required.
- Exchange sex for a need, past 12 months: Indicate if the case has exchange sex for a need in the past 12 months. A Yes answer will create a new questions with a list of different needs. This field is CDC required.
- Needs exchanged for sex, past 12 months: Select the option(s) for which

the case exchanged sex. This field is CDC required.

- Money
- Drugs
- Paid bills
- Material goods
- Place to stay/sleep
- Food
- Vehicle/transportation
- Dependent care
- Security/protection
- Other write on notes
- No
- **Internet Sex:** Indicate if the case used social/internet apps to find sexual partners in the last 12 months. Answering Yes will create one question with social/internet apps options. This field is CDC required.
  - **» Internet sex site names:** Indicate the name of social/internet app used to find sex partners.
    - Manhunt
    - Adam4Adam
    - Bareback RT
    - CraigsList
    - Grindr
    - Scruff
    - Jack'd
    - Growler
    - Dude's Nude
    - Tinder
    - Match
    - eHarmony
    - Sniffies
    - Facebook
    - Snapchat
    - Instagram
    - Other

- Ever taken PrEP Indicate if the case has taken PrEP for HIV prevention ever. Answering Yes will create one question with the most recent PrEP use. This question is intended to open conversation about PrEP use. This field is not CDC required.
  - » Most recent PrEP use: Indicate the date of the last time case used PrEP. If the case cannot remember the last time, use an approximate date
  - » Challenge to continue PrEP: If the case reported using PrEP and is no longer using PrEP, ask the case what the challenges are to continue PrEP. This question provides some broad categories. Select all the options that apply. If there are other reasons, write them on the notes.
    - Knowledge
    - Personal
    - Insurance
    - Social support
    - Access
    - Stigma
    - Side effects
    - Affordability
    - Change of risk perception or relationship status
- **Challenges to start PrEP.** If the case reports not using PrEP ever, ask the case what the challenges are to starting PrEP. This question provides some broad categories. Select all the options that apply. If there are other reasons, write them on the notes.
  - Knowledge
  - Personal
  - Insurance
  - Social support
  - Access
  - Stigma
  - Side effects
  - Affordability
  - Change of risk perception or relationship status changed
- Ever taken PEP Indicate if the case has taken PEP for HIV prevention ever. Answering Yes will create one question about PEP in the last 12 months.

- **» PEP in the last 12 months:** Indicate if the case used PEP in the past 12 months before the syphilis specimen collection date.
- » This field is not CDC required.
- The risk questionnaire, same as the clinical questionnaire, allows you to ask the questions in a List View



- **1** List View Click the "List View" button to open a new screen to record the answers.
- **Delete all answers** This option will delete all the answers to the risk question. It will not delete the answers to the clinical questions.

## Comorb tab

The Comorb tab contains information about other reported cases for the same person. The ability to see other syphilis cases or other communicable disease cases depends on the access rights and cross-jurisdictional agreements. If the case does not have a syphilis history or other communicable diseases cases, this tab would be blank. It is possible the case has a syphilis history, but this tab would still be shown as blank. It is best practice to use the "Syphilis History – All" button to find syphilis records in the whole state before linking the ELR. See "Process an ELR" in the "How to" chapter for more information. Syphilis cases created prior to 2018 have a record called "Reactor." The reactor case was used as a placeholder for all labs. Reactor case can be accessed to understand the syphilis history but do not modify the Reactor case.

Labs 1	Demetrius C Zis	sler	OTHER CASE FOR THIS PATIENT								
	Disease: Syphilis		CaseID	Disease	County	Onset Date	Diagnosis Date	Report Date			
eCR	Stage: 720 Secondar	гу	516981	Gonorrhea	C Marion			12/21/21			
	Status: Confirmed (i)		447041	Suphilie	P Marion			11/07/14			
Clinical	Deceased: No		44/041	Syphilis	r manon			1			
	DOB: 8/1/2000 Age: 21		374687		R Marion			02/01/13			
Treatment	SOGI: incomplete	Pregnant: Yes	1								
	Sex: F Gender: F	Female									
A Risks	REALD:										
Comorb 3	Race: Lidentify as Bir Incompleted	Race: I identify as Biracial or Multiracial Incompleted Housing: Oregon State Correctional Facility									
Contacts	Housing: Oregon Sta Facility										

**Other cases for this patient:** Other syphilis cases or other communicable diseases cases for the same person are shown here. If the case has a syphilis history or other communicable the fields "CaseID," "Disease," "Count" and "Report Date" would have information.

**Cross-jurisdictional agreements:** Check with your local lead or supervisor to find out if your current county has cross-jurisdictional agreements.

## Contacts tab

The Contacts tab contains information about the case's sexual partners.

See the "Syphilis Investigative Guidelines" for managing sexual partners. The primary intention of the Contacts tab is to identify who the case may have exposed or who exposed the case. This list should include all named contacts within the appropriate interview period, including those from whom the client might have acquired infection and others whom the client might have exposed.

Secondary use of the Contacts tab is to offer partner services (notification, testing and treatment). If the case prefers to notify and refer the sexual contact, when possible LHDs should verify that the partner has been examined or treated. Record information about contacts directly into the Contacts tab and related sub-tabs.

Cigheus Deu (MTOHARM File Edit View Inset)	55.52 (EpiText (epitext ohautate.or.us) Format: Records: Scripts: Window: Help				- 0 ×
< >	C 45/156312 III III IIII	Q. 11 0			(à.)
ayout CaseEntry STD	• View Az 💼 😑 👘 Preview	need to see the second s			AP Edit Layout
hame List Prev	Nee Poe Syphilis Case Entry				(a)^^
Summary	516135		7	From Case +	Contact # Contact Dupy
Labs 1	Syphona Syphinerton	Name Age Sex Ref	Disposition Code	Date Done	
eCR	Stage: 710 Primary	Sisler, Colton 60 M	C - Infected, Brought to Treatment		×
	Status: Confirmed (i)				
Clinical	Deceased: [Not Answered]				
	DOB: 1/1/1945 Age: 75				
Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Sex: M Gender:				
Risks	REALD:	Sisler, Colton C - Infected, Brought to	Treatment	~ Date	
Comorb	Incompleted	Demographics Exposure Labs / Treatment	Links Docs	A Pen	non 📅 Print FR 🔣 Case
A Contacts 1	Housing: Columbia River Correctional	Interview Type:	Referral: O Patient O Provider	Positive	
Contacts 1	Housing at UX.	Partner Named: Date	Medical Care Referral?: O Yes O No	Lab Test	
Epilinks	Columbia River Correctional	Interview Status: Not Yet	Referral Basis:		
	Portland OR 97211	Interviewer:	Notification plan		
Docs	MULTNOMAH		Actual notif. type		
	Mobile: 111-123-2323	12	Partner informed?		
Letters	Sy-phyllis@sick.com	Exposure	These Provides II and the		
	Providence Newberg Medical Center	Pitst Preq Cast	Place / Setting / Location		
Log	Keep Active	History of Previous Disease: O Ye	s O No O Unknown		
Notes	Local Epi: Cedric Cicognani	Risk Ans	wer		Ask Risk Questions
	Received by LHD: 4/27/20				
SSuN	LHD Completion Date:				
	State Completion Date:				
	Reason for Exam: Symptomatic				

Adding contacts and linking cases — This area has tools to record new contacts or create links to existing cases.

• None Elicited: Check for specific local guidance for the "None Elicited"

checkbox. In general, check the "None Elicited" checkbox if the case did not disclose any contacts. This may include either if the case claims not to have exposed anyone else or if the case refused to answer the question. Once checked, move on to the next tab.



+ From Case: Click to link a known case as a contact, a pop-out menu will open up. Enter the case ID number of the case to be added as a contact. Make sure the case ID is correct before adding it to the box. Then click the "+Create Contact" button to complete the process.

From Case	+ Con
Create a contact from a known Case ID? This will link the person to this case record.	-
+ Create Contac	#

• + **Contact:** Click this to record a new individual contact. It will open the "Create a New Contact for Case" menu.

Last Name	Honsinger Unknown
First Name	Hilda Unknown
Middle	
Sex	OF OM OX OU OR
DOB	
1 1	8/6/1984
[ or Age	37
Contact Address	
Zip Code	
City	Corvallis State OR
County	Benton
Phone	503-237-5463
Email	

- » When creating contacts, Orpheus will perform a search of person records already in Orpheus to find possible matches. This search is based on the exact spelling of the name as entered, but not similar names or alternate spellings that can cause the creation of duplicate person records.
  - To avoid creating duplicate person records, it is best practice to open another Orpheus window and complete a manual person search before clicking the "Create Contact" button for each contact. Review any matches to ensure a person record does not already exist for the contact.
- » Enter any known information about the contact into the "Create a New Contact for Case" screen.
  - If the contact's first or last name is not known, click the "Unknown" button to the right of the text box only if you can find the last and first names later.

Unknown

• The "Unknown" buttons will add filler text to the name fields.

Create a	New Contact for Case	in an	bev
Last Name	[Unknown] 516135	Unknown	
First Name Middle	[Unknown] [Person Id]	Unknown	9

- Enter age, if known, when the contact's date of birth is not known.
- » Once information is entered, click "Create Contact." This will initiate a person search in Orpheus.
  - If the contact does not match any known person in Orpheus, the contact record will be created and will show up in the List of Contacts section.
  - If the contact is a possible match of another person in Orpheus (for example, already a contact or case), Orpheus will prompt you to review the possible match.
- » Click "Details" to review the person record of the possible match in the Possible Match Found window.

			Possible	Mate	h F	ound					
Click the best match for: Kendra Simmons DOB: [Age: 30] Sex:						I	Ignore Match, Create New Person		Cancel		
ast Name	First Name	Mid	DOB	Age	Sex	Race	Phone			Hisp	Cond
Sauder	Kendra	S	7/12/1989	32	F	White	541-496-8913	Link this Contact	Details		1
Schaller	Kendra		12/02/1988	33	F	White		Link this Contact	Details		1
Schweiner	Kendra	R	1/10/1968	54	F	Asian	503-729-5825	Link this Contact	Details		1
Shires	Kendra	м	11/20/1988	33	F	White	503-594-0102	Link this Contact	Details		1
Simmonds	Kendra		9/04/1990	31	F	White	503-123-4567	Link this Contact	Details		3
Spady	Kendra		2/18/1967	54	F	Unknown	503-008-3976	Link this Contact	Details		1
Stendeback	Kendra		2/06/1989	32	F	White	541-966-8979	Link this Contact	Details		1

» If the possible match is the correct person, click the "Link This Contact" button to link the person as a contact.

	Reverse Link
1	The person you're linking as a contact also has a case of Syphilis reported on 3/3/2014
	Would you like to make a reverse contact link on this case?
	No Yes

- Additionally, if the possible match is an existing case, you may be prompted to create a Reverse Contact Link.
  - □ Click "Yes" to link both cases as Contacts to each other.
  - $\Box$  Click "No" to only link the contact one way.
- » If the possible match is not the same person, click the "Ignore Match, Create New Person" button to create a new contact record.



• **Contact Dupe:** This button only works when at least one contact has been added to the case. Contact Dupe is helpful when cases share multiple contacts. Click the "Contact Dupe" button to open the "Contact Copy Utility" menu in a new window. In the "Contact Copy Utility" menu, you can copy one or more contacts from this donor case and link them to one or more recipient cases.

Records eContactDupe +	View Au	Show All	stew									AP
and a second		Duplicate Copy contact	Contacts ts from one	case to anothe	r, like magic.							
Detication		Sumbled	Cumb 0									
Patient in	Status	Confirme	sypnz d		County N	fultnomah		Case ID 516136				
Di	isease	700 \$	Svohilis									
Ad	ddress	9111 NE S	underla	and Ave						Dupl	icate Contacts	
		Portiand O	N 9121	·								
	Onset											
	011001				LHD Completion	1					Cancel	
LHD Report	t Date	4/27/2020	) ne dise	ase (e.g.	State Completion	avirus), 42	20593	Sel	ect		Cancel	
LHD Report For cases ti enter Case Select Case Case	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to Dise	4/27/2020 n't match th opy contain copy these ase	) ne dise cts to conta	ase (e.g. cts TO Name	State Completion	avirus), 42 Status	20593 Onset	County	ect # Contacts		Cancel	
LHD Report For cases the Inter Case Gelect Case Case 420593	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to Dise	4/27/2020 n't match th opy contain copy these ase	) ne dise cts to conta	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit	PUM / Corona	avirus), 42 Status Confirmed	00593 Onset 2/24/2014	County Multromah	act # Contacts		Cancel Select	
LHD Report For cases ti enter Case Select Case Case 420593 420954	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to o Dise HIV Syp	4/27/2020 n't match th opy contain copy these ase hillis	) te dise ts to conta	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit Margarit	PUM / Corona PUM / Corona to Hallam	avirus), 42 Status Confirmed Syphilis	00593 Onset 2/24/2014	County Multnomah Multnomah	ect # Contacts		Select	
LHD Report For cases the Inter Case Select Case Case 420593 420954 427321	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to c Dise HIV Syp	4/27/2020 n't match th opy contain copy these ase hillis	) te dise ts to conta	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit Margarit Margarit	PUM / Corona of Hallam to Hallam to Hallam	Status Confirmed Syphilis Confirmed	00593 Onset 2/24/2014	County Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah	ect # Contacts		Select	
LHD Report For cases the case Select Case 420593 420954 427321 516135	t Date that dor ID to c Dise HIV Syp Syp	4/27/2020 I't match thopy contain copy these ase hillis hillis	) te dise ts to conta	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit Margarit Syphtoli	State Completion PUM / Corona to Hallam to Hallam to Hallam a Syphmerton	Status Confirmed Syphilis Confirmed Confirmed	0593 Onset 2/24/2014	County Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah	ect # Contacts		Select	
LHD Report For cases the enter Case Select Case 420593 420954 427321 516135	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to Dise HIV Syp Syp	4/27/2020 I't match thopy contain copy these ase hillis hillis	) ne dise ts to conta	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit Margarit Margarit Syphtoli	State Completion PUM / Corona to Hallam to Hallam to Hallam a Syphmerton	Status Confirmed Syphilis Confirmed Confirmed	0593 Onset 2/24/2014	County Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah	#Contacts		Select	
LHD Report For cases the enter Case Select Case 420593 420954 427321 516135	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to Dise HIV Syp Syp Syp	4/27/2020 I't match thopy contain copy these ase hillis hillis hillis inrently ass	ociated	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit Margarit Margarit Margarit Syphtoli d with case	Child Completion State Completion PUM / Corona to Hallam to Hallam to Hallam to Hallam a Syphmetton see 516136. Ch	Status Confirmed Syphilis Confirmed Confirmed	Onset 2/24/2014	County Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah	# Contacts	Place	Select	
LHD Report For cases the enter Case Case 420593 420954 4207321 516135 List of contri Name Syphmertor	t Date that dor ID to c e(s) to c Dise HIV Syp Syp Syp syp	4/27/2020 n't match ti opy contai copy these ase hillis hillis hillis hillis mrently ass Age tolia 76	ociated Sex I	ase (e.g. cts TO Name Margarit Margarit Margarit Syphtoli Syphtoli d with case Ix Date	Child Completion State Completion PUM / Corona to Hallam to Hallam to Hallam a Syphmerton see 516136. Ch Relation	Status Confirmed Syphilis Confirmed Confirmed	Onset 2/24/2014	County Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah Multnomah d to cases sele st Exp C	# Contacts  # Contacts  1 1 1 1 cected above ounty Wulthomah	Place 635656	Select Select Select	

• The donor case's information will be listed at the top of the screen.

Patient Info for: Status	Syphie2, Syph2 Confirmed	County Multnomah	Case ID 516136	
Disease	700 Syphilis			
Address	9111 NE Sunderland Portland OR 97211	Ave		Duplicate Contacts
Onset		LHD Completion		Cancel
LHD Report Date	4/27/2020	State Completion		

• In the middle of the screen, select the case ID of the recipient case in the "Select Case(s) to copy these contacts TO" box. Then click the "Select" button. The recipient case will be listed below. Make sure the "Select" checkbox is checked for the recipient case.

Select Cas	e(s) to copy these	e contacts TO					
Case	Disease	Name	Status	Onset	County	# Contacts	Select
420954	Syphilis	Margarito Hallam	Syphilis		Multnomah	1	
427321	Syphilis	Margarito Hallam	Confirmed		Multnomah	1	
516135	Syphilis	Syphtolia Syphmerton	Confirmed		Multnomah	1	

Contacts associated with the donor case are listed at the bottom of the screen. Check the "Select" checkbox to the right of each contact that should be copied from the donor case to the recipient case.

lame	Age	Sex b	x Date	Relation	Disp	Done First Exp	County	Place	Select
Syphmerton, Syphtolia	76	м					Multnomah	635656	
Hallam, Margarito	17	М					Multnomah	101863	1

• Then click the "Duplicate Contacts" button to finish the process.

**Duplicate Contacts** 

- A Confirm popup window will appear. Click "Copy."
- A Success popup will let you know the process was successful. Click "OK" to close the window.

Confirm	Success
Are you SURE you want to copy the selected contacts of case to the selected case(s)? There is no undo for this action.	 3 contact(s) have been copied to selected 1 case(s)
Copy	ОК

**List of contacts** — Contacts will be listed here once they are created or linked to the case. Click a contact to view the contact details in the bottom section of the screen.

Name		Age	Sex	Ref	Disposition Code	Date	Done
Syphmerton, Syphtolia	*	76	м		H - Unable to Locate		
Hallam, Margarito	*	17	М		C - Infected, Brought to Treatment		

3

2

**Contact details** — When a contact is selected, their details will appear in the bottom section of the screen. Each contact has Demographics, Exposure, Labs/ Treatment, Links and Docs information.

ranger, Wilma	1	Disposition	Code				~	Date		2,	Person
emographics	Exposure	Risks	Labs	/ Treatment	Links	Do	cs			FR Print	Creat Case
DOB: 12/5/198	37	Race:				,	FR #	Field Record	ID	361640	]
Age: 34		Hispanic:					Count				
Sex: F Gende	r:	Occupatio	on:	Occupation	/ Grade			fer Status:			
		Relation:				~					
No address in	fo										
Portland, OR 9	97215	No	tes							View All N	
[Add Phone In	97215 fo]	No	dd a Qu	iickNote						View All N	
Portland, OR 9 [Add Phone In [Add Email]	97215 fo]		tes dd a Qu one Yu 0	ritzv ~ 1/11/22 :50 PM	Left messa	ge for d	2858			View All N	lotes Q

• **Disposition Code and Date:** When partner notification and treatment have been completed, the date and outcome (disposition) of the efforts should be documented. See "<u>Syphilis Investigative Guidelines</u>" Appendix B for Disposition Code. The Disposition Code and Date are CDC required fields.

```
Hallam, Margarito Disposition Code ~ Date
```

- **Demographics:** Enter as much information as possible to contact the sex partner. If case has limited information for sex partners, it is possible to add a physical description.
  - » Click the "Add Physical Description" box and the Physical Description window appears. Enter as much information possible to locate the case.

Hallam, Margar	ito	C - Infect	ed, Brought to Tre	atment	
Demographics	Exposure	Lab	Physical Des	scription	×
DOB: 10/11/2	2004	Race	Height	Hair	þ
Age: 17		Hisp			a
Sex: M Gend	der:	Occi	Weight/Size	Complexion	
		Rela			
40106 Any St No city, OF	R No zip		Other Identifying	/ Locating Info	_
503-259-1522	[more]				-
margarito@hal	lam.com				~
[Add Physical D	escription]		Other Info (Enter	r notes on Notes tab)	
					× -

**Notes:** Record the date and outcome of each attempt to interview each partner and record this information in the "Notes" sub-tab, along with any other useful information. Notes have QuickNotes; Click on the drop-down menu to see the QuickNotes. Contact Notes may also include other context or supplemental information that would be helpful for a Disease Intervention Specialist (DIS) to know before their initial call.

Notes	le contraction de la contracti		View All Notes Q
Add a	a QuickNote		
Done	Yuritzv 01/11/22 1:50 PM	Left message for case	×
Done	Yuritzv v 01/11/22 1:49 PM	Text case	×

• **Exposure:** Record the date of the first and the most recent sexual encounter between this partner and the case. Record the outcome of efforts to contact the partner in the exposure. This field is useful when transferring cases out of state.

emographics	Exposure Risk	Labs / T	Freatment Links Docs
Interview Type:			Referral: O Patient O Provider
Partner Named:	Date		Medical Care Referral?: O Yes O No
Interview Status:	Not Yet	~	Referral Basis: ~
Interviewer:			Notification plan
			Actual notif. type
			Partner informed?
Exposure			
First	Freq	Last	Place / Setting / Location
	History of Previous	Disease: O Yes	s 🔿 No 🔿 Unknown

• Risks: Record the risk questions for the contact. Click "Ask Risk Questions" to open a window.

Granger, Wilma	L	)isposition	Code		~ Date	A Person
Demographics	Exposure	Risks	Labs / Treatment	Links	Docs	Print Create
						Ask Risk Questions
Risk			Answer			Ask Risk Questions

» *Ask Risk Questions* opens a window like the case risk questions but with only two risk questions for the contact. These two questions are CDC required fields.

Enter Contact Risk Questions for Case 516987	≡ List View × Delete all answers
Next: Date CT/GC	Jump to Question YN Tested for CT/GC Tested for HIV
A. <sup>° Yes ° No</sup>	

• Labs / Treatment: Record the dates and results of any laboratory test conducted and the dates and details of any treatment. If contact is a case, lab information and treatment would be populated. If the contact tested negative or received preventive treatment, add information by clicking "+Specimen" and "+Treatment."

Demographics	Exposure	Risks	Labs / T	reatment	Links	Docs	1		FR FR	Create Case
LABS Collection Date	Specimen	Test	Туре	Resu	It	Ir	nterp	Provider	+ Spe	cimen
										~
TREATMENTS Drug Name /Comm	ent	Size /	Dose / Freq	uency				Start / End Date	+ Trea	atment
										^

• Links: This sub-tab shows the case record for the case's sexual partners and the list of other cases to whom the sexual partner is listed as a contact.

Demographics	Exposure	Risks	Labs / Treat	ment Link	s Do	cs	Print FR	Create Case
Case Records for	Angelo							
Disease	Stage Co	unty	Date	CaseID	Lot	Status		
								1
<u></u>								
Angelo is listed as	s a contact to t	hese case	es					
Disease	Stage	County	/	Person		Relation		Active
0				- Merel				1

• **Docs:** This sub-tab allows for a document to be attached to each case's contact.

Granger, Wilma		F - Not Infec	ted	v	1/14/2022	Person	
Demographics	Exposure	Risks	Labs / Treatment	Links	Docs	Print Create	
DOCUMENTS Doc/Image	Descriptio	n				Ø Attach a Document	

- **Out-of-jurisdiction contacts:** When the case identifies a contact who lives outside of the local health jurisdiction, the contact may be transferred to the appropriate jurisdiction through Orpheus by entering the contact's address.
- **Out-of-state contacts:** For contacts residing out of state, LPHAs should provide the state STD Program with the relevant information for necessary follow-up.

If no contacts are recorded, the Contacts tab will be highlighted red with an exclamation icon. When the first contact is entered or when "None Elicited" is checked, the tab will turn to normal black text. You may need to click a different tab before the icon will refresh.

» The tab will change from **A** Contacts to Contacts 2

## Epilinks tab

The Epilinks tab still under develop for syphilis outbreaks. Until further noticed there is no need to enter any information at this tab.

In general, the Epilinks tab contains your best assessment of where the case likely contracted syphilis. This may be simple if the case only has one known exposure or may be complicated if multiple exposures are plausible. The Epilinks tab requires analysis after the interview is over. Answers may change as new information is learned, particularly regarding outbreaks. Depending on your county's practices, you may need to ask for help from your local leadership or outbreaks team to complete the outbreak information.



**Outbreak Info** — When you expect a cluster or outbreak, notify the state. Outbreak IDs are generated by the state staff.

• **Outbreak ID:** Every reported outbreak is given an Outbreak ID number. Cases are linked to an outbreak when the Outbreak ID number is entered in this field. Enter the Outbreak ID generated by the state staff to link case to the Outbreak.

OUTBREAK INFO	
Outbreak ID	

2

**Same-OB Cases** — All cases associated with the outbreaks listed in the Outbreak ID field will be listed here.

- The case's name will appear in red text.
- If the case belongs to multiple outbreaks, click an Outbreak Name to filter Same Outbreak Cases to just that one outbreak. Click "Show all" to remove the filter.
- If the case belongs to multiple outbreaks, enter each Outbreak ID on a new line as a vertical list. The list will automatically sort numerically.
- An Outbreak ID can be found by searching for locations and addresses in the Orpheus Outbreaks Database.

# Docs tab

The Docs tab contains any uploaded documents, which can later be securely accessed and viewed by others. Some cases may not have any documents uploaded. Documents commonly attached for cases include:

- Faxed lab results
- Medical records
- Letters, if created outside of Orpheus
- Interview notes

Cryheus Dev (W70Hill/R File Edit View Inset	RAM [Epilest] epitest.che.state.or.us) Format Records Scripts Window Help		- 0 ×
	O SIL/19674 In Show All New Record Delete I	Q 17 O	[62]
Layout Carefrey 570	Vee As = Perfect		All Edit Layout
Home List Prev	Net Syphilis Case Entry		2
Summary	515887	DOCUMENTS	1 @ Attach a Document
Labs 1	Disease: Syphilis	Doc / Image Description	(e.g., Word or PDF documents, data files, questionnaires, epi curves, reports, and other state notifications)
eCR	Stage:		<u>^</u>
Claim	Deceased: [Not Answered]		
Ginical	DOB: 1/1/1980 Age: 39		
Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Sex: M Gender:		
A Risks	REALD:		
Comorb	Race: [unspecified] Incompleted		
Contacts	Housing: Oregon State Hospital Housing at Dx:		
Epilinks	Oregon State Hospital 6 2600 Center St NE		
Docs	MARION		
Letters	[Add Phone / Email Info]		
	[none added]		
Log	Keep Active		
Notes 3	Local Epi: Cedric Cicognani		
NOURS 2	Received by LHD: 9/4/19		
	LHD Completion Date:		
	State Completion Date:		

**Attach a Document** — Click the "Attach a Document" button to upload a file. This will open a pop-up window to select the file from your computer.



Choose the file and click "Open." This will open the "Attachment" screen. The best practice is to add a Title, Type and Description for the document; these fields let others know what the uploaded document is without having to open it. Then click "Done."

Atta	chment 🧭	Done		
Case	516982			
	PDF AttachedDocumentSample_C hartNotes.pdf	) ( (	S Open this file Change file	le
Title	H&P			
Туре	Notes			
Description	Notes with treatment information			
			Delete	
ID 3CE	CE1A8 Created 12/23/21 3:13 PM Creator OR0265657	Modified Modifier	12/23/21 3:14 PM OR0265657	
**View documents** — Once documents are uploaded, they will be visible in the middle of the screen. Click the "View/Edit" button on a document to open the "Attachment" menu.

• Click "Open this File" to view the document.

Open this file

• Click "Change File" to re-upload and replace the uploaded file.

📝 Change file

• Click "Add Another File" to upload another file as a new document.

Add another file

• Click "Delete" to remove the document.



2

# Letters tab

The Letters tab contains any case letters created in Orpheus. Some LPHAs uses the Letters tab to generate letters, but other LPHA do not. Some cases may not have any letters in Orpheus. Follow your local process to create and send letters.

Cripheus Dev (WROHAPA File Edit View Incent	15.02 [p:Test epitest.cha.state.or.us] Format Records Scripts Window Help			- 0 ×
K > 5	C 55 / 136312 Found (Sotted) Brow All New Record Celete Re	Q . 11 &		[0.1
Layout Carefinity \$70	View As      Protein			at Edit Layout
Home List Prev	Net Pet Syphilis Case Entry			2 C 🔹 🔹
Summary	515887 🛍	LETTERS		+ Create Letter
Labs 1	Disease: Symbilis	Date Subject	Text	Resp. Rec'd Printed
eCR	Stage:	N.		
Clinical	Status: Presumptive (1) Deceased: [Not Answered]			
Treatment	DOB: 1/1/1980 Age: 39 SOGI: incomplete			
A Risks	REALD:			
Comorb	Incompleted			
A Contacts	Housing: Oregon State Hospital Housing at Dx:			
Epilinks	Oregon State Hospital 2600 Center St NE Salem OR 97301			
Docs	MARION			
Letters	[Add Phone / Email Info] Provider:			
Log	Keep Active			
Notes 2	Local Epi: Cedric Cicognani Received by LHD: 9/4/19			
	LHD Completion Date:			
	Reason for Exam:			

+ **Create Letter** — Click "+ Create Letter to create a letter." This will open the "Letter" screen in a new window.

1. Choose a template by opening the "Template" drop-down menu. This includes many templates from the Orpheus system, including letter templates unrelated to syphilis.

Teter File File File File File File File File	pts Window Help Show All New Record Delete Record Find Sort Share Provew Letter 41 M	- C ×
Step 1 - Choose Template:	Date Created 12/23/21 3:36 pm	Date Printed 12/23/2021 Response Received
Step 2 - Enter Recipient:	Letter is for: Edit McSypherson Syphy 2600 Center St NE Salem, OR 97301	□
Step 3 - Edit letter text:	Subject Letter	

- 2. Choose a letter head from the "Letterhead Logo" drop-down menu.
  - » Not all jurisdictions have a logo available. Chose "None" if your jurisdiction isn't listed.

Letterhead Logo	None	~
-----------------	------	---

- 3. Choose who the letter is for from the "Letter is for" drop-down menu.
  - » This will determine the name and address at the top of the letter.

Letter is for:	Patient	~
Edit	Patrick T Fender 3405 Deer Park Dr SE Salem, OR 97310	

» To change the address, click "Edit." This will open the "Edit Address Info" screen to overwrite the recipient's name and address.

		Edit Patric 3405 I Salem	k T Fender Deer Park Dr SE OR 97310	
	Edit A	ddress Info		×
Organization				
Recipient	Patrick T Fender			
Address	3405 Deer Park D	r SE		
City ST Zip	Salem	OR	97310	

4. The letter text will populate at the bottom middle of the "Letter" screen. Review and edit the letter in this screen before printing.

Subject	Syphilis Titer Review	
Letter	Multnomah County Health Department has received a reactive syphilis results on the following patient:	^
	Patrick T Fender 1/1/1987	
	Result RPR	
	This result, available treatment history and previous reported results have been reviewed, and it appears that this is not a new case of syphilis.	
	If you are treating this patient for possible re-exposure, treatment failure, or for other syphilis concern, please provide the health department with the date and type of treatment so we may update our records and offer partner services if appropriate. <u>Otherwise no response is expected</u> .	
	Respectfully, Cedric Cicognani	
		× .

5. Once the letter is finalized, click "Print" at the top of the "Letter" screen.



6. This will open the "Print Letter" menu in a new window.

🧿 P	rint Letter						×
File	Edit Format Records W	indow Help					_
<	> 1 ? Total	Run .	Ð	Ð	:		
	Pages	Save as Exc	el Save as PDF	Print	Print Setup		
Layout	: LetterPrint 🔹	View As:	Exit Preview				
	March 8, 2021 Samwise Gamgee 1 Bag End Lakeview, OR 97630 Dear Samwise Gamgee You are receiving this le to provide you the steps home and community. <b>Symptoms of COVID-1</b> The most common symp Sometimes people may COVID-19 will have mild hospitalized.	, tter because you were re below to help prevent th 9 otoms of COVID-19 are fe have sore throat, runny r I disease, but some peop	cently diagnosed e disease from s ever, cough, and tose, and feel ve le will get sicker	d with CO preading shortnes ry tired. N and may	VID-19, and w to people in yo s of breath. fost people wit need to be	e want ur h	

- If the letter will be emailed to the case, click the "Save as PDF" button.
  - » Choose a save location and file name, then click "Save."
  - » Once saved, you can attach the letter PDF to a secure email and send it to the case following your local process.
- If the letter will be mailed to the case using postal mail, click the "Print" button.
  - » Choose a printer connected to your computer then click "OK" to print the letter.
  - » Once printed, you can place the letter in a stamped envelope and mail it to the case following your local process.

# Log tab

The Log tab contains a record of users who have viewed the case, selected changes and interactions with the case record. It will open in a new window.

LOG			
pate / Table	Account / User	History	<b>()</b>
12/23/21 3:41 pm	Yuritzy Gonzalez Per	na	
12/21/21 10:04 am	Yuritzy Gonzalez Per	na	
08/19/20 1:27 pm	Cedric Cicognani	View Case	
08/19/20 11:39 am	Cedric Cicognani	View Case	
08/14/20 3:41 pm	Cedric Cicognani	Risk questions edited.	
08/14/20 3:40 pm	Cedric Cicognani	Risk questions edited.	
08/14/20 3:40 pm	Cedric Cicognani	Risk questions edited.	
08/14/20 3.31 pm	Cedric Cicognani	Risk questionnaire created.	
\$8/14/20 3:30 pm	Cedric Cicognani	Risk questions edited.	

**Case log entries** — Some actions in a case record will generate a new record in the Case Log. This records the date and time of the action, who took the action and a description of the action.

• You can review the log entries to determine who to reach out to if the case was transferred from another LPHA and you have questions.

# Notes tab

The Notes tab contains a list of all notes associated with a case. Notes can be used to summarize information about the case or to create ToDo tasks for yourself or other Orpheus users. Specific note formats and templates will vary between LPHA; however, the gold standard of notes is universal: by reviewing your notes, any epidemiologist or other DIS should know exactly where the case stands in terms of interviews, treatment and partner services.

Orgheus Dev (WROHARM In Edit View Invest	51.52 (Epilest ) epitest chastete or un) Econat Excrete Scripts Window Idels			- 0 ×
		0.00		
Records	Show All New Record Delete Re	cord Find Sort Share		(m) (margaret
A ≡ 4				and the second s
fome List Prev	Ned Pret Syphillis Case Entry			
Summary	516135	NOTES Please do not	use notes for	data that should go in fields.
Labs 1	Syphona Syphinerton	noe Date Assigned To	Created By	Add a QuickNote View / Print All Oven + New Note
10000	Stana- 710 Drimary		created by	
eCR	Status: Confirmed	12/23/21 Cednc	YUNZY	Please follow up with partner services
Clinical	Deceased: [Not Answered]	Ц 3.53 РМ ОРНО	OPHO	
Chinean	DOB: 1/1/1945 Age: 75	✓ 12/23/21 Yuritzy	Yuritzy	Case interviewed by Sam Smith on 12/28/2020. Case reported 3 known sexual partners
Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Sex: M Gender:	Д 3:52 PM ОРНD	OPHD	
A Risks	REALD:			
Comorb	Incompleted			
Contacts 1	Housing: Columbia River Correctional Housing at Dx:			
Epilinks	Columbia River Correctional 9111 NE Sunderland Ave Portland OR 97211			
Docs	MULTNOMAH			
Letters	Sy-phyllis@sick.com Provider:	-		
Log	Providence Newberg Medical Center			
100000	Local Epi: Cedric Cicognani			
Notes 2	Received by LHD: 4/27/20			
SSuN	LHD Completion Date:			
	State Completion Date:			
	Reason for Exam: Symptomatic			

**New Note** — To create a new note, click "+ New Note." This will open the "Create Note" pop-up window.

New Note

Do	Note		Cance	el
ame	Syphtolia Syphmerton	Assign To	Yuritzy Gonzalez Pena	~
ate	12/23/2021	Organization	OPHD 503-269-0305	
pe	Note	County	Multnomah	~
	Email to LHD Epi	Pin this note	Assign to County	
			Task is complete	V

• Assign To: By default, new notes will be assigned to yourself.



- » To assign the note to another user, click your name and select the person from the "Assign To" drop-down menu.
  - Do not manually enter a name by typing into the "Assign To" field as a free text box. The note won't be assigned to anyone.
- » To assign the note to a county instead of a specific person, click the green "Assign to County" button.
  - By default, the county of residence will be selected. You can change to another county by opening the "County" drop-down menu.
- **Date:** By default, the note will be dated with today's date.



- » Future Note/ToDo Task: You can change the date to a future date and uncheck the "Task is Complete" checkbox to schedule a Future Note/ ToDo Task.
  - The ToDo will not show up on the home screen until that date.
  - Future Note/ToDo Tasks may be helpful when an interview is interrupted and you need to call back on another day or need to follow up with titer decrease.
- **Pin this note:** A pinned note will always appear at the top of the list of notes and, if the task is incomplete, also at the top of the assigned person's ToDo list.

### Pin this note I

- » Unpin the note if the content is no longer relevant or has already been dealt with.
- Task is complete: If the "Task is complete" check box is checked, the note

#### Task is complete 🗹

will be recorded to the case record but will not notify anyone.

- » The "Task is complete" checkbox is checked by default for tasks assigned to yourself. Leave the "Task is complete" box checked for summary notes or if no further action is needed.
- » The "Task is Complete" checkbox is automatically unchecked when a note is assigned to another user or county.
  - If the "Task is complete" box is unchecked, then the note will be recorded to the case record and will trigger a ToDo task in the queue of whoever the note was assigned.
- Note content: There are several kinds of notes that should be recorded. Some LPHAs prefer lengthy, detailed notes while others prefer brief notes. Check with your LPHA for specific local guidance or precise templates. Notes are not a replacement or alternative to entering information into Orpheus fields.
  - » Summary note: Always leave a summary note anytime anything is done to work on a case. A good summary note is a concise overview of the relevant information. It may include highlights of a case interview, important information that cannot be entered into existing Orpheus fields or documentation of an attempt to reach the case, etc.
  - **» ToDo note:** In addition to the summary note, create separate notes for any follow-up tasks that someone needs to act on.

- *ToDo notes* may be assigned to a designated user or to the county, depending on the task and local procedure.
- Urgent situations may also require an email and/or phone call to the county or team lead for immediate action. Check with your county lead or supervisor.
- » Notes to OHA: If the case has any out-of-state component, make a ToDo note with the relevant information and assign it to Jennifer Li at OHA. Jenn will notify our partners at the other state or states.
  - **Request for out-of-state records:** When requesting out-of-state records, notes should be assigned to Jennifer Li and include the name of the state or states and other names used by the case. Example request for out-of-state records:
    - » Case has a syphilis history in Alaska and Colorado. Previous names include first and last names.
  - Request to transfer case out of state: When a case is tested in Oregon and lives outside of Oregon, assigned a note to Jennifer Li and include as much information as possible. Example:
    - » Case lives in 159 Main St. Meza Arizona, please transfer the case to Arizona.
  - **Case has out-of-state contacts:** Out-of-state contact notes should be assigned to Jennifer Li and include:
    - » First and last name
    - » Date of birth
    - » Phone number
    - » Exposure date
    - » County of current residence, and
    - » Address, if known.

Example out-of-state contact note:

- » Case reports a Contact is an Idaho resident, named Mr. Sam Smith. Approximate age of 75. Phone number 208-867-5309. Last exposed on 3/11/2021. Lives in Adams county, but exact address is unknown.
- Merge person records or cases: When requesting to merge two person records or two cases, identify the person IDs and case IDs. Identify which person ID or case ID should be kept.
- Automatic Notes: If you assigned a note to another local Epi and get an automatic response of "[Person's Name] is out of the office

and may not be able to act on this note in a timely manner," consider



2

assigning the note to someone else.

• Done: When you've finished entering the note, click "Done" to save it.

**List of Notes** — The "List of Notes" section shows a record of every note on the case. Notes are sorted by date with the most recent near the top, although pinned notes always appear at the top. Notes assigned to a county will have a blank in the

N	OTES	Please do not u	use notes for	data that should go in fields.	10
		Add a QuickNote.	0	✓ View / Print All	w Note
Done	Date	Assigned To	Created By	Note	
口 耳	12/23/21 4:04 PM		Yuritzy OPHD	Transferring case who lives in your County	*
√ 耳	12/23/21 3:53 PM	Cedric OPHD	Yuritzy OPHD	Please follow up with partner services	×
√ Ţ	12/23/21 3:52 PM	Yuritzy OPHD	Yuritzy OPHD	Case interviewed by Sam Smith on 12/28/2020. Case reported 3 known sexual partners	×

"Assigned To" column. Only the first two lines of the note show up in this view. Click a note to view the full text and details of the note.

These notes will be reviewed by the next Orpheus user who reviews or interacts with the case. Always leave a note when you add or update information in a case, so the next user knows where the case stands.

# How To

# Transfer a new diagnosed case or contact to another county

**Transfer a newly diagnosed case to another county:** To transfer a new case to another county, change the address of the case.

**Transfer a contact to another county:** To transfer the contact to another county, add the address to the contact information. If the full address is unknown, add the ZIP code and it should add the county automatically.

### Accept contact transfer

All contacts transferred to the county show up on the Transfer tab. There is a sub-tab for cases and contacts; make sure you are on the Contact Transfer sub-tab. If you have access to several diseases, all contact transfers will show in this subtab. Click "Refresh" if no contacts or cases are showing up.

Cases	S	Conta	icts 8	ELR	0	Transfers	40	To Do	Recent	112	eCR	1	
Case	Transfer	18	Contact	Fransfer	22	Refresh							
	To County:	Multre	omah										
ate	Disease	Group	Patient		From	n County		Reason		St	atus		

Select the record you want to accept. A new window will pop-up. Click "OK" to accept the record.



When the contact is accepted, the Transfer Status in the "Contact Detail" window changes automatically to complete.

Transfer Status	Complete ~	Date	5/23/19 1:47 PM	
-----------------	------------	------	-----------------	--

The "Contact Detail" window has all the contact information gathered by the DIS in the case's county. In the middle of the window, the case ID and person ID are available; depending on cross-jurisdictional agreements, the case might or might not be visible. If you need more information, you can call the case's county or contact the case's DIS using the Notes tab. The "STD Disposition" and "Dispo Date" are CDC required fields.

na :⊟ Iome List	<b>↓</b> Prev	<b>D</b> Print	Contact Detail	N DEN DEN DEN DEN	68V 66V 68V 4 <sup>7</sup> Q	56V <u>66V</u>
Identifiers Syphie, Sypho Relation to case STD Disposition Dispo Cate	M - Reverse Contact	Link	Person	Phone Number	Demographics DOB 1/1/1989 Age 33 Marital Sex at Birth O F • M O X O O	Hispanic
Interviewer/Ep Count; Transfer Statu 2605 State St	Benton Initiated V Da	te 2/4/22	ContacilD 361647 2:40 PM	Contact's Person ID <u>\$38315</u> Interviewer Related Case <u>\$16963</u> Disesse Group Syphils	Country Country of Birth      Deceased ○ Yes ○.No ○'Unk      Date	AJAN Unknown Refused Other
Exposure	Description	Labs	Treatment/Prophy	Disease Syphilis Stage of OP Cases Immy Transfer	Notes TB Letters	
Date Partner N C Interview	amed		Referral 🔘 Pa	tient ○ Provider ositive Lab Test		
First History o High I Sick	Freq f Previous Disease O Risk	Expos Last Yes O N	Place / Settin	ng / Location		

## Update an address

#### Update an address for a person who does meet a new case surveillance.

To update the address of a person, go to the person record and click on "Current Address." Type the new address and click "Save Changes." Orpheus keeps a chronological order of all address.

A Home	⊞ List	<b>∢</b> Prev	► Next		Person E
Wilma F	lintsto	ne	Animal 🗌	Gener	al Va
DOB: 1/1/	1975			CASES	for Wilma
Age: 46				CaseID	Disease
Deceased	d: [Not An	iswered]		516917	Syphilis
Sex: F					
REALD &	SOGI:	n			
reace. fun	ispecified	ų			
Birth Cou	intry:			CONT	ACTS Wilm
Current P (Add Phor	Phone: ne Info]			Created	Case ID
Current A MULTNOM 800 NE O Fairview,	Address: MAH Dregon Dr OR 9702	4	٢		

### Determine the residence of a case

**Determine the residence of a case:** Cases are notified based on place of residence. Determining the residence of the case is important to avoid duplicate notification of cases with ambiguous residency. There are some scenarios below to help you determine the residence of a case. For complete guidance, visit <u>Revised</u> <u>Guidelines for Determining Residency of Disease Notification Purpose</u>.

In general, cases are notified based on the place of residence where the case lives and sleeps most of the time. Below are different scenarios that help identify the case's residency.

- An individual takes up a new residence for an indefinite period without intending to return to the previous residence. The jurisdiction of the new residence will be the recommended reporting authority.
- An individual who is an intermittent or part-time student without a regular cycle for moving between parental and school residences. The jurisdiction where they were living at the time of disease onset should make the notification.

- For an individual who is a patient in general hospitals or wards at the time of symptom onset, the notification should be made by the jurisdiction of the patient's usual residence (the place where they live and sleep most of the time when they are not hospitalized).
- For an individual who is institutionalized (jails, detention centers, prisons, hospices, etc.) for an indefinite or long-term stay, notification should be made by the jurisdiction of the facility where they are staying at the time of disease onset.
- When residence is not obvious (for example, migrant workers, military personnel, houseless people, etc.), it is necessary to define a fixed reference point in time for establishing "usual residence." The reference point is the date of symptom onset, date of diagnosis, lab results or first case reported to the local health department, in that order.
- Congenital syphilis The morbidity of the congenital syphilis case belongs to the location of the birth parent's residence or "place of usual residence during pregnancy."

Please reach out to Yuritzy Gonzalez Pena via Orpheus or email at <u>Yuritzy.a.gonzalez-pena@dhsoha.state.or.u</u> when residence is not clear.

### Remove a linked ELR and link to another case

**Remove an ELR and link to another case** to remove an ELR from a case, click the "x" located at the end of the lab record. A "Delete Lab" box will show up confirming the unlinking of the box. Click "Unlink." The lab record would be available under the ELR tab to process again.

Copheus Dev () Ge Edit View	VTCHAPMSLO2   EpcText   epitent chausteric Insert Format Records Scripts W	ormi) Andow Help					- 0 X 8
< > 1 8	C 21/19612 Found Serted	New Record Delete Re	Q . If	© Share			<u>a.</u>
apout Caretrey	510 • View As 🗖 🗉 💷	Preview					A# Edit Leyout
A E	Prev test Past Sypt	hills Case Entry					G D
Summary	516490 Killida Honsinger Jo	LABS	ELR Ind Leb Texts	Arm: At ELR and			+ Specimen
Labs 1	Disease Bighilis	Show Laboratory	Date Specimen	TestTipe	Result	Msg Date	
#CR	Stape	(c) Any Laboratories	2/15/19 Blood	T pallidum Ab Ser GLF	Reactive		<b>x</b> -
	Status: Confirmed						
Clinical	DOB 85/1964 Apr 35						
Treatment	SOGt incomplete Freghant				Debete Lab		
Risks	NAD				Are you sur The Origina	e you want to unlink this one ELR Lab record? d ELR will be available to process again	
Comorb 1	Race "White tecompleted						
Contacts 1	Housing: Housing at Dx	]			-	Unlink Cancel	
Eplinks	Corvalis OR MARION	·					
Docs	503-237-5463						

• If the unlinked lab is not showing up on the ELR tab, go to the Search box

and click "CD ELR Records."

• Type the information of the person on the ELR (DOB and first and last

	Search
Cases	Cases (identified)
	Cases (de-identified)
People	
Contact	S
Lab Rep	orts
CD ELR	Records
eCR Ree	cords
Provide	rs
Orpheu	s Users

name), and click "Performed Find." The ELR would show allowing you to process the ELR again.

ne ne		CD ELR Search		
Basic	Search Advanced Search			Perform Find
	Full Name Q — or — Last Q First Q	Middle Q	Processed O Unprocessed O Linked D	New Request Duplicate Request
Demographics	DOB 8/6/1984 Sex OF OM OX Race Q ELR County Q Message Date Q Sending Facility Q Phone Q		Flagged for Review	Delete Request
	Disease G			

Orpheus Dev (WTOHAFMSL02   EpiTest   epi ile Edit View Insert Format Records	test.oha.state.or.us) Scripts Window Help	
Found (Uns	orted)	Q ↓ ↓2 □ Find Sort Share
wout: ELR PatientDetail View As:	Preview	Find Jon Jane
in i	ELR Patient Detail	bev bev bev bev bev bev
Honsinger, Hilda	F DOB: 8/6/1984 Marion	Syphilis
Search & Link Lab Report More	Search for Patient	Flagged for Review 🗌 Note
ELR Person Info Last Honsinger First Hilda DOB 8/6/1984 Sex F Race Mutiracial Hispanic H Phone 503-205-0921 Addr	Orpheus Person Info  F M X O U R White Asian AVAN Refuse Black Pacific Is. Unknown Other Hisp Yes No Unknown	Person D Confidence: Unlinked from Case 516490 Case Created
Final Result	Set these fields before confirming link	If unable to confirm link:
El R Lab Passilla	Specimen Type/Site Blood	<< Update Create New Case
Specimen Date: 07/11/2019 Lag: -1365 days Specimen Type/Site: Blood	Result Reactive	<pre>&lt;<upre>update</upre></pre> Ignore
Order: T pallidum Ab Ser QI IF Test: T pallidum IgG Ser IF-aCno Reactive Notes: FTA result is reactive. No further testing is required. Performed by ARUP Laboratories. 600 Chiptes Way, SLC,UT 84108 800-522-2787 www.aruplab.com, Jerry	Existing Case Records for Disease County Onset Li	4D Report Created Status

### Process an ELR and find Orpheus records

**Process an ELR and find Orpheus records for the patient**. The ELR tab shows all the unprocessed ELRs. The number of ELRs changes based on the number in the "Days" box. The default is 30 days, but it can be changed based on the user preferences.

Cases 21 CD ELR	ELR 33 Cont HIV Unproc C	IN ELR	To Do 1 Recent	94 eCR 0	
Days ?	Unprocessed  Processed  Both	Disease State Epi County	Syphilis Yuritzy Gonzalez Pena — Multnomah	Any Disease Any Epi 🗸 All Counties 🗸	
Patient	Disease	Specimen	Test	Result	
Alger, Bertha	Syphilis	10/04/19	Syphilis (Treponema pallidum)	1:1	
Alger, Bertha	Syphilis	07/12/19	Treponema Ab	Reactive Reactive GenLab	Reactive
Demoranville, Man E	Syphilis	07/09/19	SYPHILIS AB BY TP-PA, S	POSITIVE	
Dena, Nannie	Syphilis	07/09/19	RPR	REACTIVE	
Derogatis, Inez A	Syphilis	07/08/19	Treponema Ab	Reactive Reactive GenLab	Reactive
Erekson, Trina Keith	Syphilis	07/08/19	RPR Rflx	Reactive Reactive GenLab	Reactive
Glaspy, Thaddeus	Syphilis	07/12/19	Rapid Plasma Reagin (RPR) Titer	1:2	
Godleski, Nathan	Syphilis	07/09/19	Syphilis RPR Titer	Reactive 1:128	
Oundatations Distant	Contrille	07/04/00	Realid Diagona Passaia (DDD)	Dearting	

- Click an ELR and "Search for Patient" in Orpheus. Orpheus will give you a hint in red color if the ELR contains more than one result. It reads "There may be more than one reportable condition on this ELR. READ the result carefully." This sentence shows up when ELR has more than one syphilis results, such as a treponemal and non-treponemal test results, or with syphilis test results and another disease such as CT/GC. It is best practice to review the ELR regardless of the message. The display of the ELR depends on the reporting laboratory. Become familiar with the top reporting laboratories in your county and familiarize yourself with all the different treponemal and non-treponemal tests.
  - » When there is more than one result in the ELR, you can duplicate the ELR from the More tab (see "Duplicate an ELR" in the "How to" section) or from the Lab tab using the "Add Lab (same day)" button. It is best practice to have one treponemal and one non-treponemal lab record for each case.

Willmarth, Reba Nelson	F DOB: 7/23/1978 Multnomah Syphilis	
Search & Link Lab Report More	Search for Patient Fl	lagged for Review 🗌 Note
ELR Person Info Last Willmarth First Reba Nels DOB 7/23/1978 Sex F Race Hispanic Phone 503-136-3001 Addr	Orpheus Person Info       Person D         [Unlinked] 1/3/202       1 match: first, last         OF MOXOUR       [Unlinked] 1/3/202         White Asian       Al/AN         Black       Pacific Is.         Unknown       Other         White       Asian         Unknown       Other         White       Misp Yes         No       Unknown	No Match 2 11:22:56 AM 5, DOB, middle, address 21 2:22:39 PM 5, DOB, middle, address there may be more than one reportable pondition on this ELR. EAD the results carefully.
Final Pocult	Set these fields before confirming link	If unable to confirm link:
	Specimen Type/Site Serum	<< Update Create New Case
ELR Lab Results 📝	Test Type Syphilis RPR Titer	<< Update Ignore
Specimen Date: 07/07/2019 Lag: -1362 days Specimen Type/Site: Serum	Result Reactive 1:8	<< Update
Test: T pallidum XXX QI IF Result: Reactive Minimal Test: RPR Ser-Titr Reactive 1:8 Order: Syphilis RPR Test: RPR Reactive Test: RPR Reactive Test: T pallidum XXX QI IF Result: Reactive Minimal Test: RPR Ser-Titr Reactive 1:8 Test: RPR Ser-Titr Reactive	Disease County Onset LHD Report Created	Status

 After clicking "Search for Patient," Orpheus searches for all records within your county and counties with shared agreements. If Orpheus finds a matching record, it will highlight the name of the person with a green color. Click "Syphilis History – All Counties" to find out if patient has a record in any Oregon county.

Willmarth, Reba Nelson	F DOB: 7/23/1978 Multnoma	ah Syphilis
Search & Link Lab Report More	Search for Patient	Flagged for Review 🔲 Note
ELR Person Info Last Willmarth First Reba Nels DOB 7/23/1978 Sex F Race Hispanic Phone 503-136-3001 Addr	Orpheus Person Info     Break L       Willmarth     Reba     Nel       7/23/1978     43       Image: F image:	Ink Person D 102159 High quality match 1 match: first, last, DOB, middle, address [Unlinked] 1/3/2022 11:22:56 AM 1 match: first, last, DOB, middle, address [Unlinked] 12/9/2021 2:22:39 PM used er There may be more than one reportable condition on this ELR. READ the results carefully. This person has syphilis history in other counties. Click to see cases before processing this ELR. Counties
Final Result	Set these fields before confirming link	If unable to confirm link:
	Specimen Type/Site Serum	<< Update Create New Case
ELR Lab Results	Test Type Syphilis RPR Titer	<< Update Ignore
Specimen Date: 07/07/2019 Lag: -1362 days Specimen Type/Site: Serum	Result Reactive 1:8	<< Update
Order: Syphilis FTA-ABS(DS)	Existing Case Records for Reba Nelson Willmart Disease County Onset	th LHD Report Created Status
Result: Reactive Minimal Test: RPR Ser-Titr Reactive 1:8 Order: Syphilis RPR	Syphilis Jackson	05/28/14 05/28/14 8:58 R View Case

- There are several scenarios after searching for a patient in Orpheus:
  - » Patient is new to Orpheus Create a new syphilis case with the appropriate status. If all information is not available at the time of processing the first ELR, create a case with status set as "under investigation."
  - » Patient has a syphilis history. Orpheus will give you a hint in red color if the person on the ELR has a history in Orpheus. It reads, "This person has syphilis history in other counties. Click to see cases before processing this ELR". Click "Syphilis History – All Counties" button to review all records and determined if new results meet the criteria for a new case.
    - Patient has a syphilis history and the RPR results meet the definition for a new infection Create a new case.
    - Patient has a syphilis history and the RPR results do not meet the definition for a new infection – link ELR to the correct case
  - » Patient is not new to Orpheus but does not have a syphilis history
    - Patient has a case(s) for other reportable diseases
    - Patient is in Orpheus as a contact

See "<u>Syphilis Investigative Guidelines</u>" Table 2 for more information and other scenarios.

# Link an ELR to an existing Orpheus record with different names

**Link an ELR to an existing Orpheus record** whose names do not match by entering the person ID in the ELR window.



This scenario is unusual, but it can happen with people who have changed their legal name. The most common scenarios are getting married or being adopted (for a congenital syphilis case). Make sure you have done your research and feel confident it is the same person before linking the ELR.

Godleski, Nathan	F DOB: 6/9/1983 Marion	Syphilis
Search & Link Lab Report More	Search for Patient	Flagged for Review 🗌 Note
ELR Person Info Last Godleski First Nathan DOB 6/9/1983 Sex F Race R4 Hispanic Phone 503-930-0544 Addr 15312 Any St	Orpheus Person Info	Person ID Confidence: Unlinked from Case 386957 Linked
Final Result	Set these fields before confirming link Specimen Type/Site Serum	If unable to confirm link: << Update Create New Case
ELR Lab Results Specimen Date: 07/09/2019 Lag: -1364 days Specimen Type/Site: Serum	Test Type Syphilis RPR Titer Result Reactive 1:128	<< Update Ignore
Order: Syphilis RPR Test: RPR Result: Reactive Ser-Titr Reactive 1:128 Corder: Syphilis FTA-ABS(DS) Test: T pallidum XXX QI IF Reactive 4+ Dorder: Syphilis RPR Titer Test: RPR Result: Reactive Ser-Titr Reactive 1:128 Reactive 1:128	Existing Case Records for Disease County Onset LHD	Report Created Status

## Process an eCR and find eCR records for a patient

**Processing an eCR and finding eCR records for a patient** is like processing an ELR and finding ELRs. The options from the eCR tab are Confirmed Link (link an eCR to an existing case), Create Case, Break Link or Ignore. eCRs

usually do not have all the information required to create a syphilis case with presumptive or confirmed status.

Gamp, Sarah	62 F DOB: 10/10/1956 Marion	Undetermined	Msg: 08/22/2019 Done 🗌
Search & Link eCR Details  CR Person Info Last Gamp First Sarah DO8 10/10/1956 Sex F Race WHITE Hispanic Non Hispanic/La6 Phone 971-673-1111	Orpheus Person Info       Orpheus Person Info       OF OM OX OO U OR       White Asian Al/AN Refused       Black Pacific Is. Unknown Other       Moi       Unknown	Person ID Search Result [No Matching record found on Unlinked If unable to confirm Creat Breas Ignore	Confidence: 0 15/28/2020 10:35:41 AM] Iark with existing case: Iar Case for Gamp, Sarah K Link with Gamp, Sarah Electronic Case Report
Case Report Summary	Existing Case Records for Disease County Onset	LHD Report Created Status	

### Duplicate an ELR

There are two ways to duplicate an ELR:

- From the More tab before linking the ELR, or
- From the Lab tab after linking the ELR.

**Duplicating an ELR from the More tab**. This option is best when more than one disease is reported in the same ELR, for example, syphilis, chlamydia and gonorrhea. Click the "More" tab and click the "Duplicate CD ELR" button.

List of Results	л 2
Specimen Date: 01/25/2022 Lag: 2 days Specimen Type/Site: Serum specimen (specimen)	
Order: HEPATITIS C AB W/REFL TO HCV RNA, QN, PCR	R
Test: HCV Ab SerPI QI IA Result: Reactive (qualifier value) Test: HCV Ab s/co SerPI IA 20 00 1 (H) Reference Range <1 00	
Order: CHLAMYDIA/N. GONORRHOEAE RNA, TMA, URG	OGENITAL
Test: N gonorrhoea rRNA XXX QI NAA+probe Detected	
Other Details	

Lundrigan, Curtis S		M DOB: 4/21/1983 Washington		
Search & Link Lab Report	More	Search for Patient		
ELR Person Info Last Lundrigan First Curtis DOB 4/2' Sex M Race Oth Hispanic Hisp Phone 503 Addr	S 1/1983 er banic -754-1671	Orpheus Person Info       Break Link         Lundrigan       S         Curtis       S         4/21/1983       38         F       M       X       O       U       R         V White       Asian       Al/AN       Refused         Black       Pacific Is.       Unknown       Other         Home       503-072-9557       Hisp       Yes         No       12372 Any St.       Unknown		
Final Result ELR Lab Results Specimen Date: 07/14/2019 Lag: - Specimen Type/Site: Blood	1369 days	Set these fields before confirming link Specimen Type/Site Blood Test Type Syphilis (Treponema pallidum Result 1:64		

Lundrigan, Curtis S	M DOB: 4/21/1983 Washington	an Syphilis
Search & Link Lab Report More	Search for Patient	
Other ELR Records for patient		Message Date 5/17/2020 ELR batch
Name		Specimen Date 7/14/2019 Linked
	~	Result Date 6/18/2018 Processed
		Show Lead NOT Processed
	× .	State ELR ID (Message ID) 2015101408222788762-1363375
Matches from Message ID		State Fri
Name MR Number	Lab Name	ELR Country Washington
	~	Patient County Multhomah
		Washington
	×	
Natabas from Original MON		Note
Name MR Number	Lab Name	
	× .	Dupicate CD ELR
Matches from Report MRN 1234574886		Disease Syphilis
Name MR Number	Lab Name	Disease Group Syphilis
	<u>^</u>	Duplicate ELRs
		Raw HL7
Tests Rei	suits	
1 Syphilis (Treponema pallidum) RPR	1 1 REAGIN 1:64	

A new window shows up confirming that you want to duplicate the ELR.

Really?	
Duplicate this eCR?	
	Oops - No! Absolutely!

Change the disease to one of the diseases reported in the ELR.

anangan, cui	uv v.	III COM TENTOO MUSHIN	green conservation
Search & Link	Lab Report Mor	Search for Patient	
Other ELR Record	s for patient	Success! Duplicate ELR creat	ted Message Date 5/17/2020 ELR batchLinked
		6	Result Date Processed
		v.	State ELR ID (Message ID) 2015101408222788762-1363375-dupe-01
Matches from Mes	sage ID MR Number	Lab Name	State Epi
	HILL PLATERY		ELR County Washington 201510140 Patient County Multnomah Washington
Matches from Orig	inal MRN		Note
Name	MR Number	Lab Name	
			- Duplicate CD ELR
Matches from Rep Name	ort MRN 12345748 MR Number	86 Lab Name	Disease Chlamydia
		1 I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	Duplicate ELRs 2015101408222788762-1363375

**Duplicating an ELR from the Lab tab**. This option is best when treponemal and non-treponemal tests are reported in the same ELR. Click the ELR record to highlight it in blue and then click the "Add Lab (same day)" button. A new lab record will be added with most of the information from the other lab record. Add the Test Type and Result to complete all the lab required fields.

Summary	516983	Ĭ	LA	BS	<u>view as list</u>	EL	R	
Laba d	Darren Mae Jahn	20				Related La	b Tests	
Labs 1	Disease: Syphilis		Show	Lab	oratory	D	ate	Specimen
eCR	Stage:		X	Aru	o Laboratori	es 7/	9/19	Blood [Arr
	Status: Presumptive	í						
Clinical	Deceased: No							
1	DOB: 11/16/1985 Age: 36							
A Treatment	SOGI: incomplete Sex: F Gender:							
A Risks	REALD: Incomplete							
Comorb 1	Race: *Unknown							
Contacts 3	Housing: Housing at Dx:							
	20716 Any St		Laboratory: Arup Laboratories					
Epilinks	Nice OR 95464	Collection Date: 07/09/2019						
Docs	GRANT	Rep	port D	ate: La	b Result E	Date	Г	
Docs	541-646-5475 (more 1		Specimen Type: Blood [Arm tube]				~	
Letters	off off off off off off off		Tes	st Typ	e: Tre	ponema p	allidum Ab	× 1
	[none added]		Res	sult:	Re	active		
Log	Keep Active 🗸			erpret	ation: Inte	erpretation	1	
Notes 1	Local Epi: Yuritzy Gonzalez	Acc	cessi	on ID: 15:	28013412	2		
110105	Received by LHD:	1/3/22						
	LHD Completion Date:		Pat	hoge	n: Pa	thogen		_
	State Completion Date:		os	PHL:	OS	PHL		
	Reason for Exam:		Uni	ts:	Un	Ad	d Lab (same d	iay)

☑       Arup Laboratories       7/9/19       Blood [Arm       Treponema pallidum Ab       Reactive         ☑       Arup Laboratories       7/9/19       Blood [Arm       Image: Constraint of the second of the	Show	Laboratory		Date	Specimen	Test Type	Result	Msg Date
Xrup Laboratories       7/9/19       Blood [Arm         Laboratory:       Arup Laboratories         Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL	×	Arup Labor	atories	7/9/19	Blood [Arm	Treponema pallidum Ab	Reactive	×
Laboratory:       Arup Laboratories         Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm - tube]         Test Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL	X	Arup Labor	atories	7/9/19	Blood (Arm			×
Laboratory: Arup Laboratories         Collection Date: 07/09/2019         Report Date: Lab Result Date         Specimen Type: Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type: Type         Result: Result         Interpretation: Interpretation         Accession ID: 15280134122         Pathogen: Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL								
Laboratory: Arup Laboratories         Collection Date: 07/09/2019         Report Date: Lab Result Date         Specimen Type: Blood [Arm tube]         Yesult: Result         Interpretation: Interpretation         Accession ID: 15280134122         Pathogen: Pathogen         OSPHL: OSPHL								
Laboratory:       Arup Laboratories         Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL								
Laboratory:       Arup Laboratories         Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Yest Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL								
Laboratory:       Arup Laboratories         Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Yest Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL								
Laboratory: Arup Laboratories         Collection Date: 07/09/2019         Report Date: Lab Result Date         Specimen Type: Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type: Type         Result: Result         Interpretation: Interpretation         Accession ID: 15280134122         Pathogen: Pathogen         OSPHL: OSPHL								
Laboratory: Arup Laboratories         Collection Date: 07/09/2019         Report Date: Lab Result Date         Specimen Type: Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type: Type ~         Result: Result         Interpretation: Interpretation         Accession ID: 15280134122         Pathogen: Pathogen         OSPHL: OSPHL         Unite: Unite								
Laboratory:       Arup Laboratories         Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Yest Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL								
Collection Date:       07/09/2019         Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL	Lab	oratory: Ar	up Labora	atories				
Report Date:       Lab Result Date         Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL	Colle	ection Date:	07/09/2	019				7
Specimen Type:       Blood [Arm tube]         Test Type:       Type         Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL	Rep	ort Date:	Lab Re	sult Date				Ł
Test Type:       Type       ~         Result:       Result       Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen       OSPHL:       OSPHL         United       United       United	Spe	cimen Type:	Blood [A	rm tube]	~			
Result:       Result         Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL         United       Heiter	Test	t Type:	Type		~			
Interpretation:       Interpretation         Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL         United       Heiter	Res	ult:	Result					
Accession ID:       15280134122         Pathogen:       Pathogen         OSPHL:       OSPHL	Inter	rpretation:	Interpre	tation				
Pathogen:     Pathogen       OSPHL:     OSPHL	Acc	ession ID:	152801	34122				
OSPHL: OSPHL	Path	nogen:	Pathoge	ən				
Herein and Annual An	OSP	PHL:	OSPHL					
Units: Units	Unit	s:	Units					

## Reading an ELR

Some reporting laboratories report the treponemal and non-treponemal test in one ELR and other laboratories report one ELR for each test.

From the ELR tab, click the expanding arrows to expand the ELR result.



× ELR Report Summary Specimen Date: 07/13/2019 Lag: -1369 days Specimen Type/Site: Blood Order: T pallidum Ab Ser QI Aggl Test: T pallidum Ab Ser QI Aggl Reactive Notes: Performed by ARUP Laboratories, 500 Chipeta Way, SLC, UT 84108 800-522-2787 www.aruplab.com, Jerry W. Hussong, MD, Lab. Director ----- Additional Notes -----Performed by ARUP Laboratories, 500 Chipeta Way, SLC, UT 84108 800-522-2787 www.aruplab.com, Jerry W. Hussong, MD, Lab. Director\*\*\*\*\* --- Other Details ---Patient Name: Taglauer, Lorene G DOB: 7/10/1984 Sex: M Race: White Vancouver, WA 98661 Phone: 503-389-0522 Note: Performed by ARUP Laboratories, 500 Chipeta Way, SLC, UT 84108 800-522-2787 www.aruplab.com, Jerry W. Hussong, MD, Lab. Director Provider: Joslin Md, Timothy A Address: 3303 SW BOND AVE PORTLAND, OR 97239-4501 MULTNOMAH Phone: 503-494-8573 Sending Facility: Arup Laboratories Ordering Facility: Oregon Health Science Univ 3181 SW SAM JACKSON PARK ROAD PORTLAND PORTLAND 97239-3011 Phone: 503-494-8311 Accession: 15AR-282R0018 Message ID: DDFF4 1C50 0 F95D-1360943 Report MRN: 1234568550

- **Specimen Date:** This is the date the specimen was collected. The lag day is the days between the collection date and the report date to the local health department. An acceptable range is between 0 to 7 days. If you notice ELR with a wider range, please reach out to the Orpheus tech team by email and provide the sending facility, accession and message ID.
- **Specimen Type:** This is the specimen sample. It could be blood, CSF, serum, eye or ear fluid. The most common specimen type is blood. The specimen type is a required field, and it is reported to CDC. If you notice sending facilities not sending the specimen type, please notify the Orpheus tech team by email.
- **Order:** The order is the test type ordered by the provider. There are two broad categories, treponemal and non-treponemal tests.
- **Results:** This is the result of the order test. The sending facilities report the

results in a qualitative or quantitative way. Qualitative results have the words positive, detected or reactive. Quantitative results have a number 4+ 1:8 or 8. Get familiar with the syphilis results and the methods of reporting for each sending facility.

- Notes: These notes are created by Orpheus when processing the ELRs
- Additional Notes: These notes have additional information about the sending facility.
- **Other Details:** This information about the patient, provider, sending facility and ordering facility
  - » **Patient name and contact information:** This includes the full name, DOB and contact information for the patient. ELRs are assigned to each county based on the patient's county. If the contact information is missing, reach out to the ordering provider, search on EHR or search in Accurint.
  - » Provider name and contact information: This is the information about the provider who ordered the test. It does not always mean the case saw this provider.
  - » Sending facility: This is the facility that processed the order and sent the result to public health. The most common sending facilities are ARUP, LabCorp and OSPHL.
  - » **Ordering facility:** This is the facility that made the order. The ordering provider works for this facility. Some ordering facilities use national laboratories like ARUP, LabCorp, etc.

### Reach technical support

For password resets, call the OHA Service Desk at 503-945-5623.

For all other technical support, call the User Support Team at (971) 673-1111, option 2.

The Orpheus Tech Team is available for Orpheus users. It is available from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday to Friday.

You can also submit questions or comments through email. Questions about training or support sessions for syphilis or STD can be sent to <u>Yuritzy.a.gonzalez-pena@dhsoha.state.or.us</u> or jillian.d.garai@dhsoha.state.or.us.

# Appendix

### CDC required and core variables

• **Core variables:** Core variables are variables that are essential for counting and/or investigating reported cases and for describing trends in reported cases in key populations at the local and state level. Some of these core variables are not transmitted via STD MMG.

Core variables	Syphilis (all stages)	All P&S syphilis
Age	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Sex	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
County	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Diagnosing facility type	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Specimen collection date	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Race/ethnicity		$\checkmark$
Gender identity		$\checkmark$
Sexual orientation		$\checkmark$
Sex of sex partners		$\checkmark$
Pregnancy status		$\checkmark$
Clinical signs/symptoms		$\checkmark$
HIV status		$\checkmark$
Substance use		$\checkmark$
Treatment received		$\checkmark$
Date of treatment		$\checkmark$
History of syphilis		$\checkmark$

- **Required variables:** Required variables are variables that are necessary to identify a case's demographics, residency and surveillance definition. Most of these variables are transmitted via STD MMG.
  - $\ast$  STD v1.1.1 Message Mapping Guide and Test Case Scenarios (07/21/2021)

## **Disposition codes**

Contact type and disposition codes

Contact type	Disposition code	Use
Partners	P-1	Sex partner
	P-2	Needle partner
	P-3	Sex and needle partner
Social contacts	S-1	Named by this case patient; has symptoms suggestive of disease
	S-2	Named by this case patient; is a sex partner of another person who is known to be infected
	S-3	Named by this case patient; needs exam; not S-2 or S-3
Associates	A-1	Named by someone who is not infected; has symptoms sug-gestive of disease
	A-2	Named by someone who is not infected; is a sex partner of someone who is infected
	A-3	Named by someone who is not infected; could benefit from exam; not A-2 or A3

### Table 1. Contact type codes

Contact type and disposition codes

### Table 2. Disposition codes for partners and associates

Disposition code	Use
A - Preventive therapy	Sex partner or associate of case, treated, no trepo-nemal or nontreponemal test available
B - Refused preventive therapy	Sex partner or associate of case, refused treat-ment, no treponemal or nontreponemal test availa-ble
C - Infected, brought to treatment	Sex partner or associate meets probable or con-firmed case definition (any stage), treated
D - Infected, not treated	Sex partner or associate meets probable or con-firmed case definition (any stage), not treated (e.g. refused, lost to follow-up)
E - Previously treated for this infection	Sex partner or associate meets probable or con- firmed case definition (any stage), treated by an-other healthcare provider prior to interview

Disposition code	Use
F - Not infected	Serologic tests results available for sex partner or associate and not consistent with probable or con-firmed case definition (any stage)
G - Insufficient information to begin investiga-tion	Named suspect or associate without sufficient available information (such as telephone, address, or email) to attempt to contact
H - Unable to locate	Attempted but unable to locate sex partner or as-sociate
J - Located, refused examination	Successfully located sex partner or associate, but refused testing or treatment
K - Out of jurisdiction	Sex partner or associate resides in another state, country or county.
L - Other	Outcome of attempt to locate other than listed elsewhere in table.
M - Reverse contact link	Sex partner or associate also meets probable or confirmed case definition (any stage) and is likely source to current case. In this circumstance labora-tory and treatment outcome is stored with the sex partner or associate's case information. This code is used to avoid "double counting" partners who are "reciprocally listed" on cases for which they were the source.

### Orpheus changes

Each clinical and risk question has a question ID that can be helpful for analysis. The table below shows the questions ID and an approximate time when questions became active in Orpheus.

### Syphilis Risk tab

 $\left(P\right)-Parent$  Question (c ) child question (M) question for male case (F) question for female case

QID	Deprecated QID 01/04/2022	Label	Reasoning	Use	Notes
3030	If female-> 2329 If male -> 2328	Sexual partners, past 12 months (F) (M)	The intention of the question is to capture the sexual orientation	CDC	Prior to 2022, there were one single choice question for female and one for male partners.

3040	If female-> 635 If male -> 497	Total number of sex partners, in the past 12 months	Total partners equal the sum of all males, female, and transgender partners. Leave blank if unknown	CDC	Prior to 2022, there were one single choice question for female and one for male partners. CDC does not required number of sex partners by sex.
2333	790 duplicate with 2333	Sex with MSM, past 12 months (F)	Had sex with a person who is known to her to be an MSM within past 12 months?	CDC	Single choice YNRU
2330	2330	Sex with an anonymous partner, past 12 months (c)	Had sex with an anonymous partner whose full name case doesn't know and whom case wouldn't know how to contact except by chance in the past 12 months?	CDC	Single choice YNRU
2334	2334	IDU, past 12 months (c)	Engaged in injection (recreational) drug use within past 12 months?	CDC	Prior to 2022, there was one questions capturing IDU without timeframe. QID 110
3027		Drug Choice (IDU)	Specify drugs used (IDU only) check all that apply	CDC	Prior to 2022, there was not an IDU specific for drug choice. QID 855 capture drug choice IDU and non IDU. New choices were added. • Sedatives/ Tranquilizers • Non-heroin opioid including prescription painkillers • Hallucinogenic/ psychoactive agent • Marijuana (cannabis) • Other Refused

2602		Non-IDU, past 12 months (non- injection) (c)	Engaged in non-injection (recreational) drug use within past 12 months?	CDC	Prior to 2022, there was only an IDU question.
3028		Drug Choice (non-IDU)	Specify drug used (non-IDU only)	CDC	Prior to 2022, there was not an IDU specific for drug choice. QID 855 capture drug choice IDU and non IDU. • Multiple choice • Methamphetamine • Cocaine • Heroin • Crack • Nitrates • Viagra • Sedatives/ Tranquilizers • Non-heroin opioid including prescription painkillers • Hallucinogenic/ psychoactive agent • Marijuana (cannabis) • Other Refused
2331	789 dupli-cate with 2331	Sex with a PWID, past 12 months	Had sex with a person known to him/her to inject drugs (PWID) within the past 12 months?	CDC	Prior to 2022, there was a duplicate question, "Sex partner of IDU" QID 789
2332		Sex while intoxicated or high, past 12 months	Had sex while intoxicated and/ or high on drugs within the past 12 months?	CDC	Single choice YNRU
3050		Exchange sex for a need, in the past 12 months	Have you exchange sex for a need within the past 12 months? If yes, a new question will show up	CDC	Single choice YNRU

3032	570	Needs exchanged for sex, past 12 months	If yes to previous ques-tions, read all the options to the case and have case answer from the list	CDC	Prior to 2022, QID570 was a single choice questions asking for exchange sex for money or drug. QID 3032 is a multiple choice and includes options based on • Money (CDC required) • Drugs (CDC required) • Drugs (CDC required) • Paid bills • Material goods • Place to stay/sleep • Food • Vehicle/transportation • Dependent care • Security/protection
2336	857 duplicate with 2336	Internet Sex (P)	Find partners through the internet, past 12 months. Answer yes, if case uses social apps to find sex partners in the last 12 months	CDC	Prior 2022, there were two similar questions. One questions asking "Find partners" vs. "Met partners." QID 2336 stayed as it reflect the CDC vocabulary.
1450		If yes to 2336 Internet sex site names (c)	Select the social media(s) used for the purpose to find sex partners and not for social purposes such as following friends, artists or news. The intention of the question if for outreach purposes.		Multiple choice Add to the list • Sniffies • Facebook • Snapchat • Instagram
3034		Been incarcerated with the past 12 months?	Has this person been incarcerated within the past 12 months?	CDC	Single choice YNRU
2147		Ever taken PrEP (P)	Have you taken PrEP for HIV prevention?		Single choice YNRU

New 3035	Challenges to start PrEP (c)	The intention is to identify what is preventing case for enrolling into PrEP	Multiple choice • Knowledge • Personal • Insurance • Social support • Access • Stigma • Side effects • Affordability • Change of risk perception or relationship status
New 3036	If Yes to above Most recent PrEP use	When was the last time you took PrEP for HIV?	Date
New 3035	If no to above questions What are the challenges to continue taking PrEP (c)	What are challenges to continue PrEP? Select all the options that apply. If other reason, write them on the notes	Multiple choice • Knowledge • Personal • Insurance • Social support • Access • Stigma • Side effects • Affordability • Change of risk perception or relationship status
New	Ever taken PEP (P)	Have you taken PEP for HIV prevention? Answer yes if case has used PEP before or at syphilis specimen collection	Single choice YNRU
New	PEP in the last 12 months (c)	Have you taken PEP for HIV prevention in the last 12 months? Answer yes if case has used PEP 12 months prior to syphilis specimen collection date	

